On the homology of algebras of Whitney functions over subanalytic sets

Jean-Paul Brasselet, Markus J. Pflaum June 21, 2006

Abstract

In this article we study several homology theories of the algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ of Whitney functions over a subanalytic set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ with a view towards noncommutative geometry. Using a localization method going back to Teleman we prove a Hochschild–Kostant–Rosenberg type theorem for $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$, when X is a regular subset of \mathbb{R}^n having regularly situated diagonals. This includes the case of subanalytic X. We also compute the Hochschild cohomology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ for a regular set with regularly situated diagonals and derive the cyclic and periodic cyclic theories. It is shown that the periodic cyclic homology coincides with the de Rham cohomology, thus generalizing a result of Feigin–Tsygan. Motivated by the algebraic de Rham theory of Grothendieck we finally prove that for subanalytic sets the de Rham cohomology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ coincides with the singular cohomology. For the proof of this result we introduce the notion of a bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation and show that every bounded subanalytic set admits such a triangulation.

Contents

Introduction		1
1	Preliminaries on Whitney functions	4
2	Localization techniques	9
3	Peetre-like theorems	12
4	Hochschild homology of Whitney functions	13
5	Hochschild cohomology of Whitney functions	19
6	Cyclic homology of Whitney functions	24
7	Whitney-de Rham cohomology of subanalytic spaces	26
8	Bimeromorphic triangulations	32
References		39

Introduction

Methods originating from noncommutative differential geometry have proved to be very successful not only for the study of noncommutative algebras, but also gave new insight to the geometric analysis of smooth manifolds, which are the typical objects of commutative differential geometry. As three particular examples for this let us mention the following results:

- 1. the isomorphism between the de Rham homology of a smooth manifold and the periodic cyclic cohomology of its algebra of smooth functions (Connes [9, 10]),
- 2. the local index formula in noncommutative geometry by Connes-Moscovici [11],
- 3. the algebraic index theorem of Nest-Tsygan [40].

It is a common feature of these examples that the underlying space has to be smooth, so the natural question arises, whether noncommutative methods can also be effectively applied to the study of singular spaces. This is exactly the question we want to address in this work.

In noncommutative geometry, one obtains essential mathematical information about a certain (topological) space from "its" algebra of functions. In the special case, when the underlying space is smooth, i.e. either a smooth complex variety or a smooth manifold, one can recover topological and geometric properties from the algebra of regular, analytic or smooth functions. In particular, as a consequence of the classical Hochschild-Kostant-Rosenberg Theorem [28] and Connes' topological version [9, 10], the complex resp. singular cohomology of a smooth space can be obtained as the (periodic) cyclic cohomology of the algebra of global sections of the natural structure sheaf. However, in the presence singularities, the situation is more complicated. For example, if X is an analytic variety with singularities, the singular cohomology coincides, in general, neither with the de Rham cohomology of the algebra of analytic functions (see HERRERA [24] for a specific counterexample) nor with the (periodic) cyclic homology (this can be concluded from the last Theorem of Burghelea-Vigué-Poirrier [8]). One can even prove that the vanishing of higher degree Hochschild homology groups of the algebra of regular resp. analytic functions is a criterion for smoothness (see RODICIO [45] or AVRAMOV-VIGUÉ-POIRRIER [1]). Computational and structural problems related to singularities appear also, when one tries to compute the Hochschild or cyclic homology of function algebras over a stratified space. For work in this direction see Brasselet-Legrand [5] or Brasselet-Legrand-Teleman [6, 7], where the relation to intersection cohomology [5, 7] and the case of piecewise differentiable functions [7] have been examined.

In this work we propose to consider Whitney functions over singular spaces under a noncommutative point of view. We hope to convince the reader that this is a reasonable approach by showing among other things that the periodic cyclic homology of the algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ of Whitney functions on a subanalytic set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, the de Rham cohomology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ (which we call the Whitney-de Rham cohomology of X) and the singular cohomology of X naturally coincide. Besides the de Rham cohomology and the periodic cyclic homology of algebras of Whitney functions we also study their Hochschild homology and cohomology. In fact, we compute these homology theories at first by application of a variant of the localization method of Teleman [48] and then derive the (periodic) cyclic homology from the Hochschild homology. We have been motivated to study algebras of Whitney functions in a noncommutative setting by two reasons. First, the theory of jets and Whitney functions has become an indispensable tool in real analytic geometry and the differential analysis of spaces with singularities [2, 3, 37, 50, 52]. Second, we have been inspired by the algebraic de Rham theory of GROTHENDIECK [21] (see also [23, 25]) and by the work of FEIGIN-TSYGAN [15] on the (periodic) cyclic homology of the formal completion of the coordinate ring of an affine algebraic variety. Recall that the formal completion of the coordinate ring of an affine complex algebraic variety $X \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ is the *I*-adic completion of the coordinate ring of \mathbb{C}^n with respect to the vanishing ideal of X in \mathbb{C}^n . Thus, the formally completed coordinate ring of X can be interpreted as the algebraic analogue of the algebra of Whitney functions on X. Now, Grothender [21] has proved that the de Rham cohomology of the formal completion coincides with the complex cohomology of the variety, and Feigin-Tsygan [15] have shown that the periodic cyclic cohomology of the formal completion coincides with the algebraic de Rham cohomology, if the affine variety is locally a complete intersection. By the analogy between algebras of formal completions and algebras of Whitney functions it was natural to conjecture that these two results should also hold for Whitney functions over appropriate singular spaces. Theorems 6.4 and 7.1 confirm this conjecture in the case of a subanalytic space.

Our article is set up as follows. In the first section we have collected some basic material from the theory of jets and Whitney functions. Later on in this work we also explain necessary results from Hochschild resp. cyclic homology theory. We have tried to be fairly explicit in the presentation of the preliminaries, so that a noncommutative geometer will find himself easily through the singularity theory used in this article and vice versa. At the end of Section 1 we also present a short discussion about the dependence of the algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ on the embedding of X in some Euclidean space and how to construct a natural category of ringed spaces $(X, \mathcal{E}^{\infty})$.

Since the localization method we use in this article provides a general approach to the computation of the Hochschild (co)homology of quite a large class of function algebras over singular spaces, we introduce this method in a separate section, namely Section 2. In Section 3 we treat Peetre-like theorems for local operators on spaces of Whitney functions and on spaces of G-invariant functions. These results will later be used for the computation of the Hochschild cohomology of Whitney functions, but may be of interest of their own.

Section 4 is dedicated to the computation of the Hochschild homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. Using localization methods we first prove that it is given by the homology of the so-called diagonal complex. This complex is naturally isomorphic to the tensor product of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ with the Hochschild chain complex of the algebra of formal power series. The homology of the latter complex can be computed via a Koszul-resolution, so we obtain the Hochschild homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. In the next section we consider the cohomological case. Interestingwise, the Hochschild cohomology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is more difficult to compute, as several other tools besides localization methods are involved, like for example a generalized Peetre's theorem and operations on the Hochschild cochain complex. In Section 6 we derive the cyclic and periodic cyclic homology from the Hochschild homology by standard arguments of noncommutative geometry.

In Section 7 we prove that the Whitney–de Rham cohomology over a subanalytic set coincides with the singular cohomology of the underlying topological space. The claim follows essentially from a Poincaré lemma for Whitney functions over subanalytic sets. This Poincaré lemma is proved with the help of a so-called bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation of the underlying subanalytic set. The existence of such a triangulation is shown in the last section.

With respect to the above list of (some of) the achievements of noncommutative geometry in geometric analysis we have thus shown that the first result can be carried over to a wide class of singular spaces with the structure sheaf given by Whitney functions. It would be interesting and temptating to examine whether the other two results also have singular analogues involving Whitney functions.

Acknowledgment: The authors gratefully acknowledge financial support by the European Research Training Network *Geometric Analysis on Singular Spaces*. Moreover, the authors thank André Legrand, Michael Puschnigg and Nicolae Teleman for helpful discussions on cyclic homology in the singular setting.

1 Preliminaries on Whitney functions

1.1 Jets The variables x, x_0, x_1, \ldots, y and so on will always stand for elements of some \mathbb{R}^n ; the coordinates are denoted by $x_{\underline{i}}, x_{0\underline{i}}, \ldots, y_{\underline{i}}$, respectively, where $i = 1, \ldots, n$. By $\alpha = (\alpha_{\underline{1}}, \cdots, \alpha_{\underline{n}})$ and β we will always denote multi indices lying in \mathbb{N}^n . Moreover, we write $|\alpha| = \alpha_{\underline{1}} + \ldots + \alpha_{\underline{n}}$, $\alpha! = \alpha_{\underline{1}}! \cdot \ldots \cdot \alpha_{\underline{n}}!$ and $x^{\alpha} = x_{\underline{1}}^{\alpha_{\underline{1}}} \cdot \ldots \cdot x_{\underline{n}}^{\alpha_{\underline{n}}}$. By |x| we denote the euclidian norm of x, and by d(x, y) the euclidian distance of two points.

In this article X will always mean a locally closed subset of some \mathbb{R}^n and, if not stated differently, $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ an open subset such that $X \subset U$ is relatively closed. By a jet of order m on X (with $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$) we understand a family $F = (F^{\alpha})_{|\alpha| \leq m}$ of continuous functions on X. The space of jets of order m on X will be denoted by $\mathsf{J}^m(X)$. We write $F(x) = F^0(x)$ for the evaluation of a jet at some point $x \in X$, and $F_{|x}$ for the restricted family $(F^{\alpha}(x))_{|\alpha| \leq m}$. More generally, if $Y \subset X$ is locally closed, the restriction of continuous functions gives rise to a natural map $\mathsf{J}^m(X) \to \mathsf{J}^m(Y)$, $(F^{\alpha})_{|\alpha| \leq m} \mapsto (F^{\alpha}_{|Y})_{|\alpha| \leq m}$. Given $|\alpha| \leq m$, we denote by $D^{\alpha} : \mathsf{J}^m(X) \to \mathsf{J}^{m-|\alpha|}(X)$ the linear map, which associates to every $(F^{\beta})_{|\beta| \leq m}$ the jet $(F^{\beta+\alpha})_{|\beta| \leq m-|\alpha|}$. If $\alpha = (0,\ldots,1,\ldots,0)$ with 1 at the i-th spot, we denote D^{α} by D_i . For every natural number $r \leq m$ and every $K \subset X$ compact, $|F|_r^K = \sup_{|\alpha| \leq r} |F^{\alpha}(x)|$ is a

For every natural number $r \leq m$ and every $K \subset X$ compact, $|F|_r^K = \sup_{|\alpha| \leq r} |F^{\alpha}(x)|$ is a seminorm on $\mathsf{J}^m(X)$. Sometimes, in particular if K consists only of one point, we write only $|\cdot|_r$ instead of $|\cdot|_r^K$. The topology defined by the seminorms $|\cdot|_r^K$ gives $\mathsf{J}^m(X)$ the structure of a Fréchet space. Moreover, D^{α} and the restriction maps are continuous with respect to these topologies.

The space $J^m(X)$ carries a natural algebra structure where the product FG of two jets has components $(FG)^{\alpha} = \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} F^{\beta} G^{\alpha-\beta}$. One checks easily that $J^m(X)$ with this product becomes a unital Fréchet algebra.

For $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ open we denote by $\mathcal{C}^m(U)$ the space of \mathcal{C}^m -functions on U. Then $\mathcal{C}^m(U)$ is a Fréchet space with topology defined by the seminorms

$$|f|_r^K = \sup_{\substack{x \in K \\ |\alpha| \le r}} |\partial_x^{\alpha} f(x)|,$$

where K runs through the compact subsets of U and r through all natural numbers $\leq m$. Note that for $X \subset U$ closed there is a continuous linear map $\mathsf{J}_X^m : \mathcal{C}^m(U) \to \mathsf{J}^m(X)$ which associates to every \mathcal{C}^m -function f the jet $\mathsf{J}_X^m(f) = \left(\partial_x^\alpha f_{|X}\right)_{|\alpha| \leq m}$. Jets of this kind are sometimes called integrable jets.

1.2 Whitney functions Given $y \in X$ and $F \in J^m(X)$, the Taylor polynomial (of order m) of F is defined as the polynomial

$$T_y^m F(x) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} \frac{F^{\alpha}(y)}{\alpha!} (x - y)^{\alpha}, \quad x \in U.$$

Moreover, one sets $R_y^m F = F - \mathsf{J}^m(T_y^m F)$. Then, if $m \in \mathbb{N}$, a Whitney function of class \mathcal{C}^m on X is an element $F \in \mathsf{J}^m(X)$ such that for all $|\alpha| \leq m$

$$(R_y^m F)(x) = o(|y - x|^{m - |\alpha|})$$
 for $|x - y| \to 0, x, y \in X$.

The space of all Whitney functions of class \mathcal{C}^m on X will be denoted by $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$. It is a Fréchet space with topology defined by the seminorms

$$||F||_{m}^{K} = |F|_{m}^{K} + \sup_{\substack{x,y \in K \\ x \neq y \\ |\alpha| \leq m}} \frac{|(R_{y}^{m}F)^{\alpha}(x)|}{|y - x|^{m - |\alpha|}},$$

where K runs through the compact subsets of X. The projective limit $\varprojlim_r \mathcal{E}^r(X)$ will be denoted by $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$; its elements are called Whitney functions of class \mathcal{C}^{∞} on X. By construction, $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ can be identified with the subspace of all $F \in \mathsf{J}^{\infty}(X)$ such that $\mathsf{J}^r F \in \mathcal{E}^r(X)$ for every natural number r. Moreover, the Fréchet topology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ then is given by the seminorms $\|\cdot\|_r^K$ with $K \subset X$ compact and $r \in \mathbb{N}$. It is not very difficult to check that for $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ open, $\mathcal{E}^m(U)$ coincides with $\mathcal{C}^m(U)$ (even for $m = \infty$).

Each one of the spaces $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$ inherits from $\mathsf{J}^m(X)$ the associative product; thus $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$ becomes a subalgebra of $\mathsf{J}^m(X)$ and a Fréchet algebra. It is straightforward that the spaces $\mathcal{E}^m(V)$ with V running through the open subsets of X form the sectional spaces of a sheaf \mathcal{E}^m_X of Fréchet algebras on X and that this sheaf is fine. We will denote by $\mathcal{E}^m_{X,x}$ the stalk of this sheaf at some point $x \in X$ and by $[F]_x \in \mathcal{E}^m_{X,x}$ the germ (at x) of a Whitney function $F \in \mathcal{E}^m(V)$ defined on a neighborhood V of x.

For more details on the theory of jets and Whitney functions the reader is referred to the monographs of Malgrange [37] and Tougeron [50], where he or she will also find explicit proofs.

1.3 Regular sets For an arbitrary compact subset $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ the seminorms $|\cdot|_m^K$ and $\|\cdot\|_m^K$ are in general not equivalent. The notion of regularity essentially singles out those sets for which $\|\cdot\|_m^K$ can be majorized by a seminorm of the form $C |\cdot|_{m'}^K$ with C > 0, $m' \ge m$. Following [50, Def. 3.10], a compact set K is defined to be p-regular, if it is connected by rectifiable arcs and if the geodesic distance δ satisfies $\delta(x,y) \le C |x-y|^{1/p}$ for all $x,y \in K$ and some C > 0 depending only on K. Then, if K is 1-regular, the seminorms $|\cdot|_m^K$ and $\|\cdot\|_m^K$ have to be equivalent and $\mathcal{E}^m(K)$ is a closed subspace of $\mathsf{J}^m(K)$. More generally, if K is p-regular for some positive integer p, there exists a constant $C_m > 0$ such that $\|F\|_m^K \le C_m |F|_{pm}^K$ for all $F \in \mathcal{E}^{pm}(K)$ (see [50]).

Generalizing the notion of regularity to not necessarily compact locally closed subsets one calls a closed subset $X \subset U$ regular, if for every point $x \in X$ there exists a positive integer p and a p-regular compact neighborhood $K \subset X$. For X regular, the Fréchet space $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is a closed subspace of $\mathsf{J}^{\infty}(X)$ which means in other words that the topology given by the seminorms $|\cdot|_r^K$ is equivalent to the original topology defined by the seminorms $|\cdot|_r^K$.

1.4 Whitney's extension theorem Let $Y \subset X$ be closed and denote by $\mathcal{J}^m(Y;X)$ the ideal of all Whitney functions $F \in \mathcal{E}^m(X)$ which are *flat* of *order* m on Y, that means which satisfy $F_{|Y} = 0$. The Whitney extension theorem (WHITNEY [52], see also [37, Thm. 3.2, Thm. 4.1] and [50, Thm. 2.2, Thm. 3.1]) then says that for every $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{J}^m(Y;X) \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^m(X) \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^m(Y) \longrightarrow 0$$
 (1.1)

is exact, where the third arrow is given by restriction. In particular this means that $\mathcal{E}^m(Y)$ coincides with the space of integrable m-jets on Y. For finite m and compact X such that Y lies in the interior of X there exists a linear splitting of the above sequence or in other words an extension map $W: \mathcal{E}^m(Y) \to \mathcal{E}^m(X)$ which is continuous in the sense that $|W(F)|_m^X \leq C ||F||_m^Y$ for all $F \in \mathcal{E}^m(Y)$. If in addition X is 1-regular this means that the sequence (1.1) is split exact. These complements on the continuity of W are due to GLAESER [18]. Note that for $m = \infty$ a continuous linear extension map does in general not exist.

Under the assumption that X is 1-regular, m finite and Y in the interior of X, the subspace of all Whitney functions of class \mathcal{C}^{∞} on X which vanish in a neighborhood of Y is dense in $\mathcal{J}^m(Y;X)$ (with respect to the topology of $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$).

Assume to be given two relatively closed subsets $X \subset U$ and $Y \subset V$, where $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and $V \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ are open. Further let $g: U \to V$ be a smooth map such that $g(X) \subset Y$. Then, by Whitney's extension theorem, there exists for every $F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(Y)$ a uniquely determined

Whitney function $g^*(F) \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ such that for every $f \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(V)$ with $\mathsf{J}_Y^{\infty}(f) = F$ the function $f \circ g \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ satisfies $\mathsf{J}_X^{\infty}(f \circ g) = g^*(F)$. The Whitney function $g^*(F)$ will be called the *pull-back* of F by g.

1.5 Regularly situated sets Two closed subsets X, Y of an open subset $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ are called regularly situated [50, Chap. IV, Def. 4.4], if either $X \cap Y = \emptyset$ or if for every point $x_0 \in X \cap Y$ there exists a neighborhood $W \subset U$ of x_0 and a pair of constants C > 0 and $\lambda \geq 0$ such that

$$d(x,Y) \ge C d(x,X \cap Y)^{\lambda}$$
 for all $x \in W \cap X$.

It is a well-known result by Łojasiewicz [33] that X,Y are regularly situated if and only if the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \cup Y) \stackrel{\delta}{\longrightarrow} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \oplus \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(Y) \stackrel{\pi}{\longrightarrow} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \cap Y) \longrightarrow 0$$

is exact, where the maps δ and π are given by $\delta(F) = (F_{|X}, F_{|Y})$ and $\pi(F, G) = F_{|X \cap Y} - G_{|X \cap Y}$.

1.6 Multipliers If $Y \subset U$ is closed we denote by $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;U)$ the set of all $f \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U \setminus Y)$ which satisfy the following condition: For every compact $K \subset U$ and every $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^n$ there exist constants C > 0 and $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$|\partial_x^{\alpha} f(x)| \le \frac{C}{(d(x,Y))^{\lambda}}$$
 for all $x \in K \setminus Y$.

The space $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;U)$ is an algebra of multipliers for $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(Y;U)$ that means for every $f \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(Y;U)$ and $g \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;U)$ the product gf on $U \setminus Y$ has a unique extension to an element of $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(Y;U)$. More generally, if X and Y are closed subsets of U, then we denote by $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;X)$ the injective limit $\varinjlim_{W} \mathsf{J}^{\infty}_{X \setminus Y} \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;W)$, where W runs through all open sets of U which satisfy $X \cup Y \subset W$. In case X and Y are regularly situated, then $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;X)$ is an algebra of multipliers for $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \cap Y;X)$ (see [37, IV.1]).

1.7 Subanalytic Sets A set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is called *subanalytic* [26, Def. 3.1], if for every point $x \in X$ there exists an open neighborhood U of x in \mathbb{R}^n , a finite system of real analytic maps $f_{ij}: U_{ij} \to U$ (i = 1, ..., p, j = 1, 2) defined on open subsets $U_{ij} \subset \mathbb{R}^{n_{ij}}$ and a family of closed analytic subsets $A_{ij} \subset U_{ij}$ such that every restriction $f_{ij}|_{A_{ij}}: A_{ij} \to U$ is proper and

$$X \cap U = \bigcup_{i=1}^{p} f_{i1}(A_{i1}) \setminus f_{i2}(A_{i2}).$$

The set of all subanalytic sets is closed under the operations of finite intersection, finite union and complement. Moreover, the image of a subanalytic set under a proper analytic map is subanalytic. From these properties one can derive that for every subanalytic $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ the interior X, the closure \overline{X} and the frontier fr $X = \overline{X} \setminus X$ are subanalytic as well. For details and proofs see HIRONAKA [26] or BIERSTONE-MILMAN [4].

Note that every subanalytic set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is regular [31, Cor. 2], and that any two relatively closed subanalytic sets $X, Y \subset U$ are regularly situated [4, Cor. 6.7].

1.8 Lojasiewicz's inequality Under the assumption that X and Y are closed in $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, one usually says (cf. [50, Sec. V.4]) that a function $f: X \setminus Y \to \mathbb{R}^N$ satisfies *Lojasiewicz's inequality* or is *Lojasiewicz* with respect to Y, if for every compact $K \subset X$ there exist two constants C > 0 and $\lambda \geq 0$ such that

$$|f(x)| \ge C d(x, Y)^{\lambda}$$
 for all $x \in K \setminus Y$.

More generally, we say that f is *Lojasiewicz* with respect to the pair (Y, Z), where $Z \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is a closed subset, if for every K like above there exist C > 0 and $\lambda \geq 0$ such that

$$d(f(x), Z) \ge C d(x, Y)^{\lambda}$$
 for all $x \in K \setminus Y$.

In case $g_1, g_2 : X \to \mathbb{R}$ are two subanalytic functions with compact graphs such that $g_1^{-1}(0) \subset g_2^{-1}(0)$, there exist C > 0 and $\lambda > 0$ such that g_1 and g_2 satisfy the following relation, also called *Lojasiewicz inequality*:

$$|g_1(x)| \ge C |g_2(x)|^{\lambda}$$
 for all $x \in X$. (1.2)

For a proof of this property see [4, Thm. 6.4].

- 1.9 Topological tensor products and nuclearity Recall that on the tensor product $V \otimes W$ of two locally convex real vector spaces V and W one can consider many different locally convex topologies arising from the topologies on V and W (see Grothendieck [20] or Trèves [51, Part. III]). For our purposes, the most natural topology is the π -topology, i.e. the finest locally convex topology on $V \otimes W$ for which the natural mapping $\otimes : V \times W \to V \otimes W$ is continuous. With this topology, $V \otimes W$ is denoted by $V \otimes_{\pi} W$ and its completion by $V \otimes W$. In fact, the π -topology is the strongest topology compatible with \otimes in the sense of Grothendieck [20, I. §3, n° 3]. The weakest topology compatible with \otimes is usually called the ε -topology; in general it is different from the π -topology. A locally convex space V is called nuclear, if all the compatible topologies on $V \otimes W$ agree for every locally convex spaces W.
- **1.10 Proposition** The algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ of Whitney functions over a locally closed subset $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is nuclear. Moreover, if $X' \subset \mathbb{R}^{n'}$ is a further locally closed subset, then $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \hat{\otimes} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X') \cong \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X')$.

PROOF: For open $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ the Fréchet space $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ is nuclear [20, II. §2, n° 3], [51, Chap. 51]. Choose U such that X is closed in U. Recall that every Hausdorff quotient of a nuclear space is again nuclear [51, Prop. 50.1]. Moreover, by Whitney's extension theorem, $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is the quotient of $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ by the closed ideal $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)$, hence one concludes that $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is nuclear.

Now choose an open set $U' \subset \mathbb{R}^{n'}$ such that X' is closed in U'. Then we have the following commutative diagram of continuous linear maps:

$$\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U') \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X')$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow$$

$$\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U \times U') \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X').$$

Clearly, the horizontal arrows are surjective and the vertical arrows injective. Since the completion of $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U')$ coincides with $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U \times U')$, the completion of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X')$ coincides with $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X')$. This proves the claim.

- **1.11 Remark** Note that for finite m and non finite but compact X the space $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$ is not nuclear, since a normed space is nuclear if and only if it is finite dimensional [51, Cor. 2 to Prop. 50.2].
- 1.12 The category of Whitney ringed spaces Given a subanalytic (or more generally a stratified) set X, the algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ of Whitney functions on X depends on the embedding $X \hookrightarrow \mathbb{R}^n$. This phenomenon already appears in the algebraic deRham theory of Grothendieck, where the formal completion $\hat{\mathcal{O}}$ of the algebra of regular functions on a complex algebraic variety X depends on the choice of an embedding of X in some affine \mathbb{C}^n . The dependence of the ringed

space $(X, \mathcal{E}^{\infty})$ resp. $(X, \hat{\mathcal{O}})$ on such embeddings appears to be unnatural, since the structure sheaf should be an intrinsic property of X. Following ideas of Grothendieck [22] on crystalline cohomology we will now briefly sketch an approach how to remedy this situation and how to give Whitney functions a more intrinsic interpretation. The essential ansatz hereby consists of regarding the category of all local (smooth or analytic) embeddings of the underlying subanalytic set X in some Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^n instead of just a global one. Let us mention that the following considerations will not be needed in the sequel and that they are of a more fundamental nature.

Now assume X to be a stratified space. By a *smooth chart* on X we understand a homeomorphism $\iota:U\to \tilde{U}\subset \mathbb{R}^n$ from an open subset of X onto a locally closed subset \tilde{U} in some Euclidean space such that for every stratum $S\subset X$ the restriction $\iota_{|U\cap S}$ is a diffeomorphism onto a smooth submanifold of \mathbb{R}^n . Such a smooth chart will often be denoted by (ι,U) or (ι,U,\mathbb{R}^n) . Given smooth charts (ι,U,\mathbb{R}^n) and (κ,V,\mathbb{R}^m) such that $U\subset V$ and $n\geq m$, a morphism $(\iota,U)\to (\kappa,V)$ is a (vector valued) Whitney function $H:\iota(U)\to \mathbb{R}^n$ such that the following holds true:

- (i) H is diffeomorphic which means that H can be extended to a diffeomorphism from an open neighborhood of $\iota(U)$ to an open subset of \mathbb{R}^n ,
- (ii) $H \circ \iota = i_m^n \circ \kappa_{|U}$, where $i_m^n : \mathbb{R}^m \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is the canonical injection $(x_{\underline{1}}, \cdots, x_{\underline{m}}, 0 \cdots, x_{\underline{m}}) \mapsto (x_{\underline{1}}, \cdots, x_{\underline{m}}, 0 \cdots, 0)$.

For convenience, we sometimes denote such a morphism as a pair (H, \mathbb{R}^n) . In case (G, \mathbb{R}^m) : $(\kappa, V) \to (\lambda, W)$ is a second morphism, the composition $(G, \mathbb{R}^m) \circ (H, \mathbb{R}^n)$ is defined as the morphism $((G \times \mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{R}^{n-m}}) \circ H, \mathbb{R}^n)$. It is immediate to check that the smooth charts on X thus form a small category with pullbacks.

Two charts (κ_1, V_1) and (κ_2, V_2) are called *compatible*, if for every $x \in V_1 \cap V_2$ there exists an open neighborhood $U \subset V_1 \cap V_2$ and a chart (ι, U) such that there are morphisms $(\iota, U) \to (\kappa_i, V_i)$ for i = 1, 2. If $U \subset X$ is an open subspace, a *covering* of U is a family (ι_i, U_i) of smooth charts such that $U = \bigcup_i U_i$. A covering for X will be called an *atlas*. If an atlas is maximal with respect to inclusion we call it a *smooth structure* for X. This notion has been introduced in [44, Sec. 1.3]. Clearly, algebraic varieties, semialgebraic sets and subanalytic sets carry natural smooth structures inherited from their canonical embedding in some \mathbb{R}^n . In [44] it has been shown that also orbit spaces of proper Lie group actions and symplectically reduced spaces carry a natural smooth structure.

Given such a smooth structure \mathcal{A} on X we will now construct a Grothendieck topology on X (or better on \mathcal{A}), and then the sheaf of Whitney functions. Observe first that \mathcal{A} is a small category with pullbacks. By a covering of a smooth chart $(\iota, U) \in \mathcal{A}$ we mean a family $(H_i : (\iota_i, U_i) \to (\iota, U))$ of morphisms in \mathcal{A} such that $U = \bigcup_i U_i$. It is immediate to check that assigning to every $(\iota, U) \in \mathcal{A}$ the set $Cov(\iota, U)$ of all its coverings gives rise to a (basis of a) Grothendieck topology on \mathcal{A} (see [36] for details on Grothendieck topologies). To every $(\iota, U) \in \mathcal{A}$ we now associate the algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\iota, U) := \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\iota(U))$ of Whitney functions over $\iota(U) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$. Moreover, every morphism $H : (\iota, U) \to (\kappa, V)$ gives rise to a generalized restriction map

$$H^*: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\kappa, V) \to \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\iota, U), \quad F \mapsto F \circ H^{-1} \circ i_m^n.$$

It is immediate to check that \mathcal{E}^{∞} thus becomes a separated presheaf on the site $(\mathcal{A}, \text{Cov})$. Let $\hat{\mathcal{E}}^{\infty}$ be the associated sheaf. Then $(X, \hat{\mathcal{E}}^{\infty})$ is a ringed space in a generalized sense; we call it a Whitney ringed space and the structure sheaf $\hat{\mathcal{E}}^{\infty}$ the sheaf of Whitney functions on X. This sheaf depends only on the smooth structure on X and not on a particular embedding of X in some \mathbb{R}^n . So the sheaf of Whitney functions $\hat{\mathcal{E}}^{\infty}$ is intrinsically defined, and the main results of this article can be interpreted as propositions about the local homological properties of $\hat{\mathcal{E}}^{\infty}$ (resp. \mathcal{E}^{∞}) in case X is subanalytic. Finally let us mention that one can also define morphisms

of Whitney ringed spaces. These are just morphisms of ringed spaces which in local charts are given by vector valued Whitney functions. Thus the Whitney ringed spaces form a category, which we expect to be quite useful in singular analysis and geometry.

2 Localization techniques

In this section we introduce a localization method for the computation of the Hochschild homology of a fine commutative algebra. This method works also for the computation of (co)homology groups with values in a module and generalizes the approach of Teleman [48] and Brasselet-Legrand-Teleman [7].

2.1 Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a locally closed subset and d the euclidian metric. Let \mathcal{A} be a sheaf of commutative unital \mathbb{R} -algebras on X and denote by $A = \mathcal{A}(X)$ its space of global sections. We assume that \mathcal{A} is an \mathcal{E}_X^{∞} -module sheaf, which implies in particular that \mathcal{A} is a fine sheaf. Additionally, we assume that the sectional spaces of \mathcal{A} carry the structure of a Fréchet algebra, that all the restriction maps are continuous and that for every open $U \subset X$ the action of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(U)$ on $\mathcal{A}(U)$ is continuous. This implies in particular that A is a commutative Fréchet algebra. The premises on \mathcal{A} are satisfied for example in the case, when \mathcal{A} is the sheaf of Whitney functions or the sheaf of smooth functions on X.

From \mathcal{A} one constructs for every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ the exterior tensor product sheaf $\mathcal{A}^{\hat{\boxtimes} k}$ over X^k . Its space of sections over a product of the form $U_1 \times \ldots \times U_k$ with $U_i \subset X$ open is given by the completed π -tensor product $\mathcal{A}(U_1) \hat{\otimes} \ldots \hat{\otimes} \mathcal{A}(U_k)$. Using the fact that \mathcal{A} is a topological \mathcal{E}_X^{∞} -module sheaf and that $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is fine one checks immediately that the presheaf defined by these conditions is in fact a sheaf, hence $\mathcal{A}^{\hat{\boxtimes} k}$ is well-defined. Throughout this article we will often make silent use of the sheaf $\mathcal{A}^{\hat{\boxtimes} k}$ by writing an element of the topological tensor product $A^{\hat{\otimes} k}$ as a section $c(x_0,\ldots,x_{k-1})$, where $c\in \mathcal{A}^{\hat{\boxtimes} k}(X^k)$ and $x_0,\ldots,x_{k-1}\in X$.

Next we will introduce a few objects often used in the sequel. First choose a smooth function $\varrho: \mathbb{R} \to [0,1]$ with supp $\varrho = (-\infty, \frac{3}{4}]$ and $\varrho(s) = 1$ for $s \leq \frac{1}{2}$. For every t > 0 denote by ϱ_t the rescaled function $\varrho_t(s) = \varrho(\frac{s}{t})$, $s \in \mathbb{R}$. By $\Delta_k : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^{kn}$ or briefly Δ we denote the diagonal map $x \mapsto (x, \dots, x)$ and by $d_k : \mathbb{R}^{kn} \to \mathbb{R}$ the following distance to the diagonal:

$$d_k(x_0, x_1, \dots, x_{k-1}) = \sqrt{d^2(x_0, x_1) + d^2(x_1, x_2) + \dots + d^2(x_{k-1}, x_0)}.$$

Finally, let $U_{k,t} = \{(x_0, \dots, x_{k-1}) \in X^k \mid d_k^2(x_0, \dots, x_{k-1}) < t\}$ be the so-called *t-neighborhood* of the diagonal $\Delta_k(X)$.

In the following we want to show, how the computation of the Hochschild homology of A can be essentially reduced to the computation of the local Hochschild homology groups of A. Since we consider the topological version of Hochschild homology theory, we will use in the definition of the Hochschild (co)chain complex the completed π -tensor product $\hat{\otimes}$ and the functor Hom_A of continuous A-linear maps between A-Fréchet modules.

2.2 Now assume to be given an \mathcal{A} -module sheaf \mathcal{M} of symmetric Fréchet modules and denote by $M = \mathcal{M}(X)$ the Fréchet space of global sections. Denote by $C_{\bullet}(A, M)$ the Hochschild chain complex with components $M \hat{\otimes} A^{\hat{\otimes} k}$ and by $C^{\bullet}(A, M)$ the Hochschild cochain complex, where $C^k(A, M)$ is given by $\operatorname{Hom}_A(C_k(A, A), M)$. Denote by $b_k : C_k(A, M) \to C_{k-1}(A, M)$ the Hochschild boundary and by $b^k : C^k(A, M) \to C^{k+1}(A, M)$ the Hochschild coboundary. This means that $b_k = \sum_{i=0}^k (-1)^i (b_{k,i})_*$ and $b^k = \sum_{i=0}^{k+1} (-1)^i b_{k+1,i}^*$, where the $b_{k,i} : C_k \to C_{k-1}$ with

 $C_k := C_k(A, A)$ are the face maps which act on an element $c \in C_k$ as follows:

$$b_{k,i}c(x_0,\ldots,x_{k-1}) = \begin{cases} c(x_0,x_0,\ldots,x_{k-1}), & \text{if } i = 0, \\ c(x_0,\ldots,x_i,x_i,\ldots,x_{k-1}), & \text{if } 1 \le i < k, \\ c(x_0,\ldots,x_{k-1},x_0), & \text{if } i = k. \end{cases}$$

Hereby, x_0, \ldots, x_{k-1} are elements of X, and the fact has been used that C_k can be identified with the space of global sections of the sheaf $\mathcal{A}^{\hat{\boxtimes}(k+1)}$. The Hochschild homology of A with values in M now is the homology $H_{\bullet}(A, M)$ of the complex $(C_{\bullet}(A, M), b_{\bullet})$. Likewise, the Hochschild cohomology $H^{\bullet}(A, M)$ is given by the cohomology of the cochain complex $(C^{\bullet}(A, M), b^{\bullet})$. As usual we will denote the homology space $H_{\bullet}(A, A)$ briefly by $HH_{\bullet}(A)$.

- 2.3 Remark In general, the particular choice of the topological tensor product used in the definition of the Hochschild homology of a topological algebra is crucial for the theory to work well (see Taylor [47] for general information on this topic and Brasselet-Legrand-Teleman [6] for a particular example of a topological algebra, where the ε -tensor product has to be used in the definition of the topological Hochschild complex). But since the Fréchet space $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is nuclear, this question does not arise in the main application we are interested in, namely the definition and computation of the Hochschild homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$.
- **2.4** As $C_k(A, M)$ is the space of global sections of a sheaf, the notion of support of a chain $c \in C_k(A, M)$ makes sense: supp $c = \{x \in X^{k+1} \mid [c]_x \neq 0\}$. To define the support of a cochain note first that C_k inherits from A the structure of a commutative algebra and secondly that C_k acts on $C^k(A, M)$ by cf(c') = f(cc'), where $c, c' \in C_k$ and $f \in C^k(A, M)$. The support of $f \in C^k(A, M)$ then is given by the complement of all $x \in X^{k+1}$ for which there exists an open neighborhood U such that cf = 0 for all $c \in C_k$ with supp $c \in U$.

The following two observations are fundamental for localization à la Teleman.

- 1. Localization on the first factor: For $a \in A$ the chain $a_k = a \otimes 1 \otimes \ldots \otimes 1 \in A^{\hat{\otimes}(k+1)}$ acts in a natural way on $C_k(A, M)$ and $C^k(A, M)$. Since A is commutative and M a symmetric A-module, the resulting endomorphisms give rise to chain maps $a_{\bullet} : C_{\bullet}(A, M) \to C_{\bullet}(A, M)$ and $a^{\bullet} : C^{\bullet}(A, M) \to C^{\bullet}(A, M)$ such that supp $a_{\bullet}c \subset (\text{supp } a \times X^k) \cap \text{supp } c$ and supp $a^{\bullet}f \subset (\text{supp } a \times X^k) \cap \text{supp } f$.
- 2. Localization around the diagonal: For any t>0 and $k\in\mathbb{N}$ let $\Psi_{k,t}:A^{\hat{\otimes}(k+1)}\to A^{\hat{\otimes}(k+1)}$ be defined by

$$\Psi_{k,t}(x_0,\dots,x_k) = \prod_{j=0}^k \varrho_t(d^2(x_j,x_{j+1})), \text{ where } x_{k+1} := x_0.$$
 (2.1)

Then the action by $\Psi_{k,t}$ gives rise to chain maps $\Psi_{\bullet,t}: C_{\bullet}(A,M) \to C_{\bullet}(A,M)$ and $\Psi_{t}^{\bullet}: C^{\bullet}(A,M) \to C^{\bullet}(A,M)$ such that $\operatorname{supp}(\Psi_{k,t}c) \subset U_{k+1,t}$ and $\operatorname{supp}(\Psi_{t}^{k}f) \subset U_{k+1,t}$.

We now will construct a homotopy operator between the identity and $\Psi_{\bullet,t}$ resp. Ψ_t^{\bullet} . To this end define A-module maps $\eta_{k,i,t}: C_k \to C_{k+1}$ for every integer $k \ge -1$ and $i = 1, \dots, k+2$ by

$$\eta_{k,i,t}(c)(x_0,\dots,x_{k+1}) = \begin{cases}
\Psi_{k+1,i,t}(x_0,\dots,x_{k+1}) c(x_0,\dots,x_{i-1},x_{i+1},\dots,x_{k+1}) & \text{for } i < k+1, \\
\Psi_{k+1,k+1,t}(x_0,\dots,x_{k+1}) c(x_0,\dots,x_k) & \text{for } i = k+1, \\
0 & \text{for } i = k+2
\end{cases}$$
(2.2)

where $c \in C_k$, $x_0, \dots, x_{k+1} \in X$ and, using $x_{k+2} := x_0$, the functions $\Psi_{k+1,i,t}$, $i = 1, \dots, k+2$ are given by $\Psi_{k+1,i,t}(x_0, \dots, x_{k+1}) = \prod_{j=0}^{i-1} \varrho_t(d^2(x_j, x_{j+1}))$. For $i = 2, \dots, k$ one then computes

$$\begin{aligned}
&\left((b_{k+1}\eta_{k,i,t} + \eta_{k-1,i,t}b_k)c\right)(x_0, \dots, x_k) = \\
&= \Psi_{k,i-1,t}(-1)^{i-1}c(x_0, \dots, x_k) + \Psi_{k,i-1,t}\sum_{j=0}^{i-2} (-1)^j c(x_0, \dots, x_j, x_j, \dots, x_{i-2}, x_i, \dots, x_k) + \\
&(-1)^i \Psi_{k,i,t}c(x_0, \dots, x_k) + \Psi_{k,i,t}\sum_{j=0}^{i-1} (-1)^j c(x_0, \dots, x_j, x_j, \dots, x_{i-1}, x_{i+1}, \dots, x_k)
\end{aligned}$$
(2.3)

and for the two remaining cases i = 1 and i = k + 1

$$\begin{aligned}
&((b_{k+1}\eta_{k,1,t} + \eta_{k-1,1,t}b_k)c)(x_0, \dots, x_k) = \\
&= c(x_0, \dots, x_k) - \Psi_{k,1,t}c(x_0, \dots, x_k) + \Psi_{k,1,t}c(x_0, x_0, x_2, \dots, x_k), \\
&((b_{k+1}\eta_{k,k+1,t} + \eta_{k-1,k+1,t}b_kc))(x_0, \dots, x_k) = \\
&= \Psi_{k,k,t}(-1)^k c(x_0, \dots, x_k) + \Psi_{k,k,t} \sum_{j=0}^{k-1} (-1)^j c(x_0, \dots, x_j, x_j, \dots, x_{k-1}) + \\
&(-1)^{k+1}\Psi_{k,t}c(x_0, \dots, x_k).
\end{aligned} \tag{2.4}$$

Note that by definition every $\eta_{k,i,t}$ is a morphism of A-modules, which means that one can apply the functors $M \hat{\otimes} -$ and $\text{Hom}_A(-,M)$ to these morphisms. By the computations above we thus obtain our first result.

2.5 Proposition The map

$$H_{k,t} = \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} (-1)^{i+1} (\eta_{k,i,t})_* : C_k(A, M) \to C_{k+1}(A, M) \quad \text{resp.}$$

$$H_t^k = \sum_{i=1}^k (-1)^{i+1} \eta_{k-1,i,t}^* : C^k(A, M) \to C^{k-1}(A, M)$$

gives rise to a homotopy between the identity and the localization morphism $\Psi_{\bullet,t}$ resp. Ψ_t^{\bullet} . More precisely,

$$(b_{k+1}H_{k,t} + H_{k-1,t}b_k)c = c - \Psi_{k,t}c$$
 for all $c \in C_k(A, M)$ and (2.6)

$$(b^{k-1}H_t^k + H_t^{k+1}b^k)f = f - \Psi_{k,t}f \quad \text{for all } f \in C^k(A, M).$$
(2.7)

2.6 Remark The localization morphisms given in TELEMAN, which form the analogue of the morphisms $\eta_{k,i,t}$ defined above, are not A-linear, hence can be used only for localization of the complex $C_{\bullet}(A, A)$ but not for the localization of Hochschild cohomology or of Hochschild homology with values in an arbitrary module M.

Following Teleman [48] we denote by $C_k^t(A, M) \subset C_k(A, M)$ resp. $C_t^k(A, M) \subset C^k(A, M)$ the space of Hochschild (co)chains with support disjoint from $U_{k+1,t}$ and by $C_k^0(A, M)$ resp. $C_0^k(A, M)$ the inductive limit $\bigcup_{t>0} C_k^t(A, M)$ resp. $\bigcup_{t>0} C_t^k(A, M)$. Finally denote by \mathcal{H}_{\bullet} the sheaf associated to the presheaf with sectional spaces $H_{\bullet}(A(V), \mathcal{M}(V))$, where V runs through the open subsets of X. The proposition then implies the following results.

2.7 Corollary The complexes $C^0_{\bullet}(A, M)$ and $C^{\bullet}_{0}(A, M)$ are acyclic.

2.8 Corollary The Hochschild homology of A coincides with the global sections of \mathcal{H}_{\bullet} that means $H_{\bullet}(A, M) = \mathcal{H}_{\bullet}(X)$.

3 Peetre-like theorems

In this section we will show that a continuous local operator acting on Whitney functions of class \mathcal{C}^{∞} and with values in \mathcal{E}^m , $m \in \mathbb{N}$ is locally given by a differential operator. Thus we obtain a generalization of Peetre's theorem [42] which says that every local operator acting on the algebra of smooth functions on \mathbb{R}^n has to be a differential operator, locally.

3.1 Recall that a k-linear operator $D: \mathcal{E}^m(X) \times \ldots \times \mathcal{E}^m(X) \to \mathcal{E}^r(X)$ (with $m, r \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$) is said to be *local*, if for all $F_1, \ldots, F_k \in \mathcal{E}^m(X)$ and every $x \in X$ the value $D(F_1, \ldots, F_k)_{|x} \in \mathcal{E}^r(\{x\})$ depends only on the germs $[F_1]_x, \ldots, [F_k]_x$. In other words this means that D can be regarded as a morphism of sheaves $\Delta^*_{|X}(\mathcal{E}^m_X \otimes \ldots \otimes \mathcal{E}^m_X) \to \mathcal{E}^r_X$.

The following result forms the basic tool for our proof of a Peetre-like theorem for Whitney functions.

3.2 Proposition Let E be a Banach space with norm $\|\cdot\|$ and $W \xrightarrow{q} V \to 0$ an exact sequence of Fréchet spaces and continuous linear maps such that the topology of W is given by a countable family of norms $\|\cdot\|_l$, $l \in \mathbb{N}$. Then for every continuous k-linear operator $f: V \times \ldots \times V \to E$ there exists a constant C > 0 and a natural number r such that

$$||f(v_1,\ldots,v_k)|| \le C ||v_1||_r \cdot \ldots \cdot ||v_k||_r$$
 for all $v_1,\ldots,v_k \in V$,

where $\|\cdot\|_r$ is the seminorm $\|v\|_r = \inf_{w \in q^{-1}(v)} \sup_{l < r} \|w\|_l$.

PROOF: Let us first consider the case, where W=V and q is the identity map. Assume that in this situation the claim does not hold. Then one can find sequences $(v_{ij})_{j\in\mathbb{N}}\subset V$ for $i=1,\ldots,k$ such that

$$||f(v_{1j},\ldots,v_{kj})|| > j ||v_{1j}||_{j} \cdot \ldots \cdot ||v_{kj}||_{j}$$
 for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$.

Let $w_{ij} = \frac{1}{\sqrt[k]{j} |v_{ij}|_j} v_{ij}$. Then $\lim_{j\to\infty} (w_{1j}, \ldots, w_{kj}) = 0$, but $||f(w_{1j}, \ldots, w_{kj})|| \ge 1$ for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$, which is a contradiction to the continuity of f. Hence the claim must be true for W = V and $q = \mathrm{id}$.

Let us now consider the general case of an exact sequence $W \xrightarrow{q} V \to 0$, where the topology of W is given by a countable family of norms. Define $F: W \times \ldots \times W \to E$ by $F(w_1, \ldots, w_k) = f(q(w_1), \ldots, q(w_k)), w_i \in W$. By the result proven so far one concludes that there exists a C > 0 and a natural r such that

$$||F(w_1, \dots, w_k)|| \le C \sup_{l \le r} ||w_1||_l \cdot \dots \cdot \sup_{l \le r} ||w_k||_l$$
 for all $w_1, \dots, w_k \in V$.

But this entails

$$||f(v_1,\ldots,v_k)|| = \inf_{w_1 \in q^{-1}(v_1)} \cdot \ldots \cdot \inf_{w_k \in q^{-1}(v_k)} ||F(w_1,\ldots,w_k)|| \le C ||v_1||_r \cdot \ldots \cdot ||v_k||_r,$$

hence the claim follows.

3.3 Peetre's theorem for Whitney functions Let X be a regular locally closed subset of \mathbb{R}^n , $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and $D: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \times \cdots \times \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \mathcal{E}^m(X)$ a k-linear continuous and local operator. Then for every compact $K \subset X$ there exists a natural number r such that for all Whitney functions $F_1, G_1, \ldots, F_k, G_k \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ and every point $x \in K$ the relation $J^rF_i(x) = J^rG_i(x)$ for $i = 1, \dots, k$ implies $D(F_1, \dots, F_k)_{|x} = D(G_1, \dots, G_k)_{|x}$.

PROOF: By a straightforward partition of unity argument one can reduce the claim to the case of compact X. So let us assume that X is compact and p-regular for some positive integer p. Then $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$ is a Banach space with norm $\|\cdot\|_m^X$, and $\mathcal{E}^\infty(X)$ is Fréchet with topology defined by the seminorms $|\cdot|_l^X$, $l \in \mathbb{N}$. Choose a compact cube Q such that X lies in the interior of Q. Then the sequence $\mathcal{E}^\infty(Q) \to \mathcal{E}^\infty(X) \to 0$ is exact by Whitney's extension theorem and the topology of $\mathcal{E}^\infty(Q)$ is generated by the norms $|\cdot|_l^Q$, $l \in \mathbb{N}$. Since the sequence $\mathcal{E}^l(Q) \to \mathcal{E}^l(X) \to 0$ is exact and the topology of $\mathcal{E}^l(Q)$ is defined by the norm $|\cdot|_l^Q$, Proposition 3.2 entails that the operator D extends to a continuous k-linear map $D: \mathcal{E}^r(X) \times \cdots \times \mathcal{E}^r(X) \to \mathcal{E}^m(X)$, if r is chosen sufficiently large. Now assume that $F_i, G_i \in \mathcal{E}^\infty(X)$ are Whitney functions with $\mathsf{J}^{pr}F_i(x) = \mathsf{J}^{pr}G_i(x)$ for $i=1,\cdots,k$. According to 1.4 we can then choose sequences $(d_{ij})_{j\in\mathbb{N}} \subset \mathcal{E}^\infty(X)$ for $i=1,\ldots,k$ such that d_{ij} vanishes in a neighborhood of x and such that $|F_i - G_i - d_{ij}|_{pr}^X < 2^{-j}$. But then $G_i + d_{ij}$ converges to F_i in $\mathcal{E}^r(X)$, hence by continuity $\lim_{j\to\infty} D(G_1 + d_{1j},\ldots,G_k + d_{kj})|_x = D(F_1,\ldots,F_k)|_x$. On the other hand we have $D(G_1 + d_{1j},\ldots,G_k + d_{kj})|_x = D(G_1,\ldots,G_k)|_x$ for all j by the locality of D. Hence the claim follows.

3.4 Remark In case $m = \infty$, a continuous and local operator $D : \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \mathcal{E}^{m}(X)$ need not be a differential operator, as the following example shows. Let X be the $x_{\underline{1}}$ -axis of \mathbb{R}^{2} and let D be the operator $D = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \delta_{k} D_{\underline{2}}^{k}$, where $\delta_{k} = \mathsf{J}_{X}^{\infty} x_{\underline{2}}^{k}$. Then D is continuous and local, but DF depends over every compact set on infinitely many jets of the argument F.

The following theorem will not be needed in the rest of this work but appears to be of independent interest. Since the proof goes along the same lines like the one for Peetre's theorem for Whitney functions, we leave it to the reader.

3.5 Peetre's theorem for G-invariant functions Let G be a compact Lie group acting by diffeomorphisms on a smooth manifold M and let E, E_1, \dots, E_k be smooth vector bundles over M with an equivariant G-action. Let $D: \Gamma^{\infty}(E_1)^G \times \dots \times \Gamma^{\infty}(E_k)^G \to \Gamma^{\infty}(E)^G$ be a k-linear continuous and local operator. Then for every compact set $K \subset M$ there exists a natural r such that for all sections $s_1, t_1, \dots, s_k, t_k \in \Gamma^{\infty}(E_i)^G$ and every point $x \in K$ the relation $J^r s_i(x) = J^r t_i(x)$ for $i = 1, \dots, k$ implies $D(s_1, \dots, s_k)(x) = D(t_1, \dots, t_k)(x)$.

4 Hochschild homology of Whitney functions

4.1 Our next goal is to apply the localization techniques established in Section 2 to the computation of the Hochschild homology of the algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ of Whitney functions on X. Note that this algebra is the space of global sections of the sheaf \mathcal{E}_X^{∞} , hence the premises of Section 2 are satisfied. Throughout this section we will assume that X is a regular subset of \mathbb{R}^n and that X has regularly situated diagonals. By the latter we mean that X^k and $\Delta_k(\mathbb{R}^n) \cap U^k$ are regularly situated subsets of U^k for every $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, where $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ open is chosen such that $X \subset U$ is closed. Denote by C_{\bullet} the complex $C_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$. By Proposition 1.10 we then have $C_k = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X^{k+1})$. Now let $J_{\bullet} \subset C_{\bullet}$ be the subspace of chains infinitely flat on the diagonal that means let $J_k = \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X); X^{k+1})$. Obviously, every face map $b_{k,i}$ maps J_k to J_{k-1} , hence J_{\bullet} is a subcomplex of C_{\bullet} .

4.2 Proposition Assume that \mathcal{M} is a finitely generated projective \mathcal{E}_X^{∞} -module sheaf of symmetric Fréchet modules, M the $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -module $\mathcal{M}(X)$ and $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$. Then the complexes $J_{\bullet} \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M$ and $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_{\bullet}, M \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} \mathcal{E}^{m}(X))$ are acyclic.

Before we can prove the proposition we have to set up a few preliminaries. First let us denote by $e_{k,i}: C_k \to C_{k+1}$ for $i=1,\ldots,k+1$ the extension morphism such that

$$(e_{k,i}c)(x_0,\ldots,x_{k+1})=c(x_0,\ldots,x_{i-1},x_{i+1},\ldots,x_{k+1}).$$

Clearly, $e_{k,i}$ is continuous and satisfies $e_{k,i}(J_k) \subset J_{k+1}$. Secondly recall the definition of the functions $\Psi_{k,t}$ and $\Psi_{k,i,t}$ in 2.4. The following two lemmas now hold true.

4.3 Lemma Let $\varphi_{k,t} \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{(k+1)n})$ be one of the functions $\Psi_{k,t}$ or $\Psi_{k,i,\varepsilon t} e_{k-1,i}(\partial_t \Psi_{k-1,t})$, where $\varepsilon > 0$, t > 0 and $i = 1, \ldots, k$. Then for every compact set $K \subset \mathbb{R}^{(k+1)n}$, T > 0 and $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{(k+1)n}$ there exists a constant C > 0 and an $m \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$|D^{\alpha}\varphi_{k,t}(x)| \le C \frac{t}{(d(x,\Delta_{k+1}(\mathbb{R}^n))^m} \quad \text{for all } x \in K \setminus \Delta_{k+1}(\mathbb{R}^n) \text{ and } t \in (0,T].$$
 (4.1)

PROOF: If $\varphi_{k,t} = \Psi_{k,t}$ and $\alpha = 0$ the estimate (4.1) is obvious since $\Psi_{k,t}(x)$ is bounded as a function of x and t. Now assume $|\alpha| \ge 1$ and compute

$$(D^{\alpha}\Psi_{k,t})(x) = \sum_{\substack{l_0,\dots,l_k \in \mathbb{N} \\ 1 \le \sum l_j \le |\alpha|}} \prod_{j=0}^k \frac{1}{|t|^{l_j}} \, \varrho^{(l_j)} \left(\frac{d^2(x_j, x_{j+1})}{t} \right) \, d_{l_j,\alpha}(x_j, x_{j+1}), \tag{4.2}$$

where $x=(x_0,\ldots,x_k), \ x_{k+1}:=x_0$ and the functions $d_{l_j,\alpha}$ are polynomials in the derivatives of the euclidian distance, so in particular bounded on compact sets. Now, by definition of the function ϱ_t we have $\varrho_t'(s)=0$ for $0< s\leq \frac{t}{2}$ and $\varrho_t(s)=0$ for s>t, hence

$$(D^{\alpha}\Psi_{k,t})(x) = 0$$
 for all $x \in U_{k+1,\frac{t}{2}}$ and all $x \in \mathbb{R}^{(k+1)n} \setminus U_{k+1,(k+1)t}$. (4.3)

On the other hand, there exists by Eq. (4.2) a constant C'>0 such that for all $t\in(0,T]$ and $x\in \left(K\cap \overline{U}_{k+1,(k+1)t}\right)\setminus U_{k+1,\frac{t}{2}}$

$$|(D^{\alpha}\Psi_{k,t})(x)| \le C' \frac{1}{t^{|\alpha|}} < (k+1)^{|\alpha|+1} C' \frac{t}{(d_{k+1}(x_0, \dots, x_k))^{2|\alpha|+2}}.$$
(4.4)

But the estimates (4.3) and (4.4) imply that (4.1) holds true for appropriate C and m, hence the claim follows for $\Psi_{k,t}$. By a similar argument one shows the claim for the functions $\Psi_{k,i,\varepsilon t} e_{k-1,i}(\partial_t \Psi_{k-1,t})$.

4.4 Lemma Each one of the mappings

$$\mu_k : J_k \times [0, 1] \to J_k, \quad (c, t) \mapsto \begin{cases} \Psi_{k, t} c & \text{if } t > 0, \\ 0, & \text{if } t = 0, \end{cases}$$
(4.5)

$$\mu_{k,i}: J_k \times [0,1] \to J_k, \quad (c,t) \mapsto \begin{cases} \Psi_{k,i,\varepsilon t} e_{k-1,i}(\partial_t \Psi_{k-1,t})c, & \text{if } t > 0, \\ 0, & \text{if } t = 0, \end{cases}$$
(4.6)

is continuous.

PROOF: Since X^{k+1} and $\Delta(U) := \Delta_{k+1}(\mathbb{R}^n) \cap U^{k+1}$ are regularly situated there exists a smooth function $\tilde{c} \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta(U); U^{k+1})$ whose image in $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X^{k+1})$ equals c. By Taylor's expansion one then concludes that for every compact set $K \subset U^{k+1}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{(k+1)n}$ and $N \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists a second compact set $L \subset U^{k+1}$ and a constant $C_{\alpha,N}$ such that

$$|D^{\alpha}\tilde{c}(x)| \le C_{\alpha,N} \left(d(x, \Delta(U)) \right)^{N} |\tilde{c}|_{N+|\alpha|}^{L} \quad \text{for all } x \in K.$$

$$(4.7)$$

By Leibniz rule and Lemma 4.3 the continuity of $\mu_{k,i}$ follows immediately. Analogously, one shows the continuity of μ_k .

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 4.2: By the assumptions on \mathcal{M} it suffices to show that the complexes J_{\bullet} and $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_{\bullet},\mathcal{E}^m(X))$ are acyclic. To prove the claim in the homology case we will construct a (continuous) homotopy $K_k: J_k \to J_{k+1}$ such that

$$(b_{k+1}K_k + K_{k-1}b_k)c = \Psi_{k,1}c \quad \text{for all } c \in J_k.$$
(4.8)

By Prop. 2.5 the complex J_{\bullet} then has to be acyclic. Using the homotopy $H_{\bullet,t}$ of Prop. 2.5 we first define $K_{k,t}: C_k \to C_{k+1}$ by

$$K_{k,t}c = \int_{t}^{1} H_{k,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}}(\partial_{s}\Psi_{k,s}c) ds, \quad c \in C_{k}.$$

Since $\Psi_{\bullet,s}$ is a chain map, we obtain by Eq. (2.6)

$$(b_{k+1} K_{k,t} + K_{k-1,t} b_k) c = \int_t^1 b_{k+1} H_{k,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}} (\partial_s \Psi_{k,s} c) + H_{k-1,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}} b_k (\partial_s \Psi_{k,s} c) ds$$

$$= \int_t^1 \partial_s \Psi_{k,s} c - \Psi_{k,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}} \partial_s \Psi_{k,s} c ds = \int_t^1 \partial_s \Psi_{k,s} c ds = \Psi_{k,1} c - \Psi_{k,t} c.$$
(4.9)

Hereby we have used the relation $\Psi_{k,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}}$ $\partial_s \Psi_{k,s} = 0$ which follows from the fact that $\partial_s \Psi_{k,s}(x)$ vanishes on $U_{k+1,\frac{s}{2}}$ and that $\sup \Psi_{k,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}} \subset U_{k+1,\frac{s}{2}}$. Let us now assume that $c \in J_k$. Since

$$K_{k,t}c = \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} (-1)^{i+1} \int_{t}^{1} \Psi_{k+1,i,\frac{s}{2(k+1)}} e_{k,i}(\partial_{s}\Psi_{k,s}) e_{k,i}(c) ds = \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} (-1)^{i+1} \int_{t}^{1} \mu_{k+1,i}(e_{k,i}(c),s) ds$$

and $e_{k+1,i}(c) \in J_{k+1}$ one concludes by Lemma 4.4 that the map $K_k : J_k \to J_{k+1}$, $c \mapsto \lim_{t \searrow 0} K_{k,t}c$ is well-defined and continuous. So we can pass to the limit $t \to 0$ in Eq. (4.9) and obtain (4.8), because $\lim_{t \searrow 0} \Psi_{k,t}c = 0$ by Lemma 4.4.

Since every K_k is continuous and $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -linear, the map

$$K^k: \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_k, \mathcal{E}^m(X)) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_{k-1}, \mathcal{E}^m(X)), \quad f \mapsto f \circ K_{k-1}$$

gives rise to a homotopy such that

$$(b^{k-1}K^k + K^{k+1}b^k)f = \Psi_{k,1}f \text{ for all } f \in \text{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_k, \mathcal{E}^m(X)).$$
 (4.10)

Hence the complex $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_{\bullet},\mathcal{E}^{m}(X))$ is acyclic as well.

Consider now the following short exact sequence of complexes:

$$0 \longrightarrow J_{\bullet} \longrightarrow C_{\bullet} \longrightarrow E_{\bullet} \longrightarrow 0, \tag{4.11}$$

where $E_k = C_k/J_k$. As a consequence of the proposition the homology of the complexes C_{\bullet} and E_{\bullet} have to coincide. Following Teleman [48] we call E_{\bullet} the diagonal complex. By Whitney's extension theorem its k-th component is given by $E_k = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X))$. Since M is a finitely generated projective $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -module, the tensor product of M with the above sequence remains exact. We thus obtain the following result.

4.5 Corollary The Hochschild homology $H_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), M)$ is naturally isomorphic to the homology of the tensor product of the diagonal complex and M, i.e. to the homology of the complex $E_{\bullet}\hat{\otimes}M$.

The following proposition can be interpreted as a kind of Borel lemma with parameters.

4.6 Proposition There is a canonical topologically linear isomorphism of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -modules

$$j_{\Delta}^{\infty}: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X)) \to \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\pi} \mathcal{F}_{kn}^{\infty},$$

$$F \mapsto \sum_{\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{k} \in \mathbb{N}^{n}} F_{\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{k}} y_{1}^{\alpha_{1}} \cdot \dots \cdot y_{k}^{\alpha_{k}}, \quad F_{\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{k}} = \Delta_{k+1}^{*}(D_{y_{1}}^{\alpha_{1}} \dots D_{y_{k}}^{\alpha_{k}} F),$$

where \mathcal{F}_n^{∞} denotes the formal power series algebra in n (real) indeterminates and, for every i = 1, ..., k, the symbols $y_i = (y_{i\underline{1}}, ..., y_{i\underline{n}})$ denote indeterminates.

PROOF: Clearly, the map j_{Δ}^{∞} is continuous and injective. By an immediate computation one checks that j_{Δ}^{∞} is a morphism of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -modules. So it remains to prove surjectivity; since $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{F}_{kn}^{\infty}$ is a Fréchet space the claim then follows by the open mapping theorem. To prove surjectivity we use an argument similar to the one used in the proof of Borel's lemma. For simplicity we assume that X is compact; the general case can be deduced from that by a partition of unity argument. Given a series $\sum F_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_k} y_1^{\alpha_1} \cdot \dots \cdot y_k^{\alpha_k}$ let us define a Whitney function $F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X))$ by

$$F_{|(x_0,x_1,...,x_k)} = \sum_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_k \in \mathbb{N}^n} \frac{F_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_k|x_0}}{\alpha_1! \cdot ... \cdot \alpha_k!} \mu(A_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_k} d_{k+1}(x_0,...,x_k)) (x_1 - x_0)^{\alpha_1} \cdot ... \cdot (x_k - x_0)^{\alpha_k},$$

where μ is a C^{∞} -function whose value is 1 in a neighborhood of 0 and whose support is contained in [-1,1], $d_{k+1}(x_0,\ldots,x_k)$ is the distance to the diagonal previously defined and

$$A_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_k} = \sup\Big(1, \sup_{\beta_1 \leq \alpha_1,\dots,\beta_k \leq \alpha_k, m \leq |\alpha_1| + \dots + |\alpha_k|} |F_{\beta_1,\dots,\beta_k}|_m^X\Big).$$

The function $\mu(A_{\alpha}d_{k+1}(x_0,\ldots,x_k))$ is C^{∞} , because $\mu(t)=1$ near t=0. It is straightforward to check that the above series converges to an element $F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X))$ which satisfies $j_{\Delta}^{\infty}(F) = \sum F_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_k} y_1^{\alpha_1} \cdot \ldots \cdot y_k^{\alpha_k}$.

4.7 Before we formulate a Hochschild–Kostant–Rosenberg type theorem for Whitney functions let us briefly explain what we mean by the space of Whitney differential forms. Recall that the space of Kähler differentials of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is the (up to isomorphism uniquely defined) $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -module $\Omega^1_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X)$ with a derivation $d: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \Omega^1_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X)$ which is universal with respect to derivations $\delta: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to M$, where M is an $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -module (see Matsumura [38, Ch. 10]). Given an open $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and an X closed in U, the space of smooth differential 1-forms over U and $\Omega^1_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X)$ are related by the following second exact sequence for Kähler differentials [38, Thm. 58]:

$$\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)\big/\big(\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)\big)^2 \to \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)} \Omega^1(U) \to \Omega^1_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X) \to 0.$$

Since $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U) = (\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U))^2$ this entails that there is a canonical isomorphy

$$\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{\bullet}(X) \cong \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)} \Omega^{\bullet}(U). \tag{4.12}$$

Hereby, $\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{\bullet}(X)$ is the exterior power $\Lambda^{\bullet}\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{1}(X)$ called the space of Whitney differential forms over X. The differential $d: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{1}(X)$ extends naturally to $\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{\bullet}(X)$ and gives rise to the Whitney-de Rham complex:

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \stackrel{d}{\longrightarrow} \Omega^{1}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X) \stackrel{d}{\longrightarrow} \cdots \stackrel{d}{\longrightarrow} \Omega^{k}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X) \stackrel{d}{\longrightarrow} \cdots.$$

The cohomology $H^{\bullet}_{\text{WdR}}(X)$ of this complex will be called the Whitney-de Rham cohomology of X and will be computed for subanalytic X later in this work. Clearly, the spaces $\Omega^k_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(V)$, where V runs through the open subsets of X, are the sectional spaces of a fine sheaf over X which we denote by $\Omega^k_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}_X}$. We thus obtain a sheaf complex and, taking global sections, again the Whitney-de Rham complex.

4.8 Theorem Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a regular subset with regularly situated diagonals, and $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$. Assume that \mathcal{M} is a finitely generated projective \mathcal{E}_X^{∞} -module sheaf of symmetric Fréchet modules and denote by M the $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -module $\mathcal{M}(X)$. Then the Hochschild homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ with values in M coincides with the local Hochschild homology $H_{\bullet}(E_{\bullet}, M)$ and is given by

$$H_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), M) = \Omega^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M \cong M \otimes \Lambda^{\bullet}(T_0^* \mathbb{R}^n). \tag{4.13}$$

4.9 Remark Since a subanalytic set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is always regular and possesses regularly situated diagonals (the diagonal is obviously subanalytic and two subanalytic sets are always regularly situated), the statement of the theorem holds in particular for subanalytic sets.

PROOF: Since the sheaf \mathcal{M} is finitely generated projective we can reduce the claim to the case $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{E}_X^{\infty}$. We will present two ways to prove the result in this case, both of them show that

$$HH_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \cong \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)} \Omega^k(U).$$

The first proof follows Teleman's procedure in [49] (see also [7]). The homology of the diagonal complex E_{\bullet} coincides with the homology of the non degenerated complex E_{\bullet}^{T} , i.e. the complex generated by non degenerated monomials (non lacunary in the terminology of [49]). The non degenerated complex E_{\bullet}^{T} is itself identified with the direct product of its components E_{\bullet}^{r} where E_{\bullet}^{r} is the subcomplex of E_{\bullet}^{T} generated by all monomials of (total) degree r. Proposition 4.6 shows that the elements of E_{\bullet}^{T} can be interpreted as infinite jets vanishing at the origin, regarding the variables y_1, \ldots, y_k , and with coefficients in $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. An argument similar to Teleman's spectral sequence computation [49], but here with coefficients in $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$, proves that the homology of E_{\bullet}^{r} is $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes \Lambda^{r}(T_{0}^{*}(\mathbb{R}^{n}))$ and the result.

The second way to prove the result is to consider the isomorphism j_{Δ}^{∞} of Proposition 4.6 and carry the boundary map b_k from E_k to $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{F}_{kn}^{\infty}$ such that $b_k(j_{\Delta}^{\infty}F) = j_{\Delta}^{\infty}(b_kF)$ for all $F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X))$. Writing an element $\sigma \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes_{\pi} \mathcal{F}_{kn}^{\infty}$ as a section $\sigma(x_0, y_1, \ldots, y_k)$ of the module sheaf $\mathcal{E}_X^{\infty} \otimes \mathcal{F}_{kn}^{\infty}$ one now computes

$$b_k \sigma(x_0, y_1, \dots, y_{k-1}) = \sigma(x_0, 0, y_1, \dots, y_{k-1}) + \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (-1)^i \sigma(x_0, y_1, \dots, y_i, y_i, \dots, y_{k-1}) + (-1)^k \sigma(x_0, y_1, \dots, y_{k-1}, 0).$$

This shows that the homology of the complex $(\mathcal{E}_X^{\infty} \otimes \mathcal{F}_{kn}^{\infty}, b)$ is nothing else but the Hochschild homology $H_{\bullet}(\mathcal{F}_n^{\infty}, \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$, where $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is given the \mathcal{F}_n^{∞} -module structure such that $y_{\underline{i}} F = 0$ for each of the indeterminates $y_{\underline{1}}, \ldots, y_{\underline{n}}$ and for every $F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. Now, since Hochschild homology can be interpreted as a derived functor homology (see [32, Prop. 1.1.13] in the algebraic

and [44, Sec. 6.3] in the topological case), we can use the Koszul resolution for the computation of $H_{\bullet}(\mathcal{F}_n^{\infty}, \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$, that means the following topologically projective resolution

$$K_{\bullet}: 0 \longleftarrow \mathcal{F}_{n}^{\infty} \longleftarrow \mathcal{F}_{n}^{\infty} \otimes \Lambda^{1}(T_{0}^{*}(\mathbb{R}^{n})) \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \cdots \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \mathcal{F}_{n}^{\infty} \otimes \Lambda^{k}(T_{0}^{*}(\mathbb{R}^{n})) \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \cdots,$$

where i_Y denotes the insertion of the radial (formal) vector field $Y = y_{\underline{1}} \partial_{y_{\underline{1}}} + \ldots + y_{\underline{n}} \partial_{y_{\underline{n}}}$ in an alternating form. Hence

$$H_{\bullet}(\mathcal{F}_{n}^{\infty}, \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) = H_{\bullet}(K_{\bullet} \otimes_{\mathcal{F}_{n}^{\infty}} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes \Lambda^{\bullet}(T_{0}^{*}(\mathbb{R}^{n})).$$

The result then is a Hochschild–Kostant–Rosenberg type theorem for Whitney functions. □

In the spirit of the last part of the preceeding proof we finally show in this section that there exists a Koszul resolution for Whitney functions in case the set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ has the *extension* property which means that for an open subset $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ in which X is closed there exists a continuous linear splitting $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ of the canonical map $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U) \to \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ (cf. [2], where it is in particular shown that a subanalytic subset $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ has the extension property if and only if it has a dense interior).

4.10 Proposition Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a locally closed and regular subset. Then the complex of topological $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -bimodules

$$0 \longleftarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \longleftarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X) \stackrel{i_Y}{\longleftarrow} \cdots \stackrel{i_Y}{\longleftarrow} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X) \otimes \Lambda^k(T_0^*(\mathbb{R}^n)) \stackrel{i_Y}{\longleftarrow} \cdots,$$

where i_Y denotes the insertion of the radial vector field

$$Y(x,y) = (x-y)_{\underline{1}}\partial_{y_1} + \ldots + (x-y)_{\underline{n}}\partial_{y_{\underline{n}}},$$

is exact, hence gives rise to a resolution $R_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ by topologically projective $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X)$ -modules $R_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X) \otimes \Lambda^k(T_0^*(\mathbb{R}^n))$. In case $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ satisfies the extension property, then the above exact sequence even has a contracting homotopy by continuous linear maps which in other words means that in this case $R_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ is a topological projective resolution of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$.

PROOF: Let $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be an open subset such that $X \subset U$ is relatively closed. By [10] one knows that

$$0 \longleftarrow \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U) \longleftarrow \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U \times U) \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \cdots \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U \times U) \otimes \Lambda^{k}(T_{0}^{*}(\mathbb{R}^{n})) \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \cdots$$

is a topological projective resolution of $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ as $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)\hat{\otimes}\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ -module. Since $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) = \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)/\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)$ and $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X\times X) = \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U\times U)/\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X\times X;U\times U)$, the complex $R_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ has to be acyclic, if one can show exactness for the complex

$$0 \longleftarrow \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X; U) \longleftarrow \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X; U \times U) \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \cdots \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X; U \times U) \otimes \Lambda^{k}(T_{0}^{*}(\mathbb{R}^{n})) \stackrel{i_{Y}}{\longleftarrow} \cdots$$

We first prove that $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U) \longleftarrow \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X;U \times U)$ is surjective. Let $f \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)$. Since $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)^2 = \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)$ there exist $f_1, f_2 \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)$ with $f = f_1 f_2$. Put $F(x,y) = f_1(x) f_2(y)$ for $x,y \in U$. Then one has $F \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X;U \times U)$, and f is the image of F under the map $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X;U \times U) \to \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X;U)$. Next, we show for k > 0 exactness at $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X;U \times U) \otimes \Lambda^k(T_0^*(\mathbb{R}^n))$. Assume that

$$F = \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_k < n} F_{i_1, \dots, i_k} dx_{i_1} \wedge \dots \wedge x_{i_k} \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X; U \times U) \otimes \Lambda^k(T_0^*(\mathbb{R}^n))$$

with $i_Y(F) = 0$. By [50, V. Lem. 2.4] there exist $G, \widetilde{F}_{i_1, \dots, i_k} \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X; U \times U)$ such that

$$G(x,y) > 0$$
 for $(x,y) \notin X \times X$ and $F = G\widetilde{F}$ for $\widetilde{F} := \sum_{1 \leq i_1 < \dots < i_k < n} \widetilde{F}_{i_1,\dots,i_k} dx_{i_1} \wedge \dots \wedge x_{i_k}$.

But then one has $i_Y \widetilde{F} = 0$, hence by the exactness of $R_{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U))$ there now exists a function $H \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \times X; U \times U) \otimes \Lambda^{k+1}(T_0^*(\mathbb{R}^n))$ with $i_Y H = \widetilde{F}$. Hence $i_Y(GH) = G(i_Y H) = G\widetilde{F} = F$, which shows exactness at k > 0. Likewise, one proves exactness at k = 0. Since obviously, each of the spaces $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X) \otimes \Lambda^k(T_0^*(\mathbb{R}^n))$ is topologically projective over $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X)$, the first claim now is proven.

Denote for each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ by E_k (resp. F_k) the image of the map $R_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \to R_{k-1}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ (resp. the quotient space $R_{k+1}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))/\ker(i_Y)$). Then for $R_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ to be a topologically projective resolution of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ it is necessary and sufficient that for each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow F_k \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X \times X) \otimes \Lambda^k T^* \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow E_k \longrightarrow 0, \tag{4.14}$$

of (nuclear) Fréchet spaces splits topologically (cf. [47, Sec. 1]). We prove that this sequence splits in case $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ has the extension property. For simplicity, we will also assume that X is compact, since by an appropriate localization argument as above one can reduce the claim to the compact case. Hereby, we will use a splitting theorem for short exact sequences of nuclear Fréchet-spaces by Vogt (cf. [39, §30]). More precisely, we will show that under the assumptions made, F_k has property (Ω) and E_k has property (DN), which will imply the claim (see again [39, §30] for the necessary functional analytic notations). Since property (Ω) passes to (complete) quotient spaces by [39, Lem. 29.11], and since $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U \times U)$ has property (Ω) (see [39, Cor. 31.13]), one concludes that F_k has property (Ω). Since X is compact and has the extension property, there exists a continuous splitting $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \mathcal{S}$ of the canonical restriction map $\mathcal{S} \to \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$, where \mathcal{S} denotes the space of rapidly decreasing smooth functions on \mathbb{R}^n . Since \mathcal{S} has property (DN) ([39, Thm. 31.5]), and property (DN) passes to closed subspaces ([39, Lem. 29.2]), E_k satisfies property (DN), too. Hence (4.14) splits topologically. This finishes the proof.

5 Hochschild cohomology of Whitney functions

5.1 After having determined the Hochschild homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ we now consider its Hochschild cohomology. In particular we want to compute the cohomology of the Hochschild cochain complexes $C^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), (\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))')$ and $C^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$, where $(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))'$ denotes the strong dual of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. Note that $(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))'$ is nuclear by [51, Prop. 50.6].

By [47, Prop. 4.5] and Prop. 4.10, the cohomology $H^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ of the cochain complex $C^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), (\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))')$ can be computed as the cohomology of the cochain complex $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X\times X)}(R_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), (\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))')$. One then obtains immediately

5.2 Theorem For every regular $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ the Hochschild cohomology $H^k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ coincides with $(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes \Lambda^k T_0^* \mathbb{R}^n)'$, the space of de Rham k-currents on \mathbb{R}^n with support X.

The computation of the cohomology $H^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ is harder. In the following we briefly denote the cochain complex $C^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ by C^{\bullet} . Like in the previous section we assume from now on that $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is a regular locally closed subset and that X has regularly situated diagonals. We then apply the functor $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(-, \mathcal{E}^m(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$ to (4.11) and obtain the following sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(E_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(C_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M) \longrightarrow \\ \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M) \longrightarrow 0.$$

$$(5.1)$$

Since the Hom-functor is left exact, this sequence is exact at the first two (nontrivial) spots. For $m = \infty$ it is not necessarily exact at the third spot, but we have the following.

5.3 Proposition For $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ denote by Q_m^{\bullet} the quotient complex making the following sequence exact:

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(E_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(C_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M) \longrightarrow Q_{m}^{\bullet} \longrightarrow 0.$$

$$(5.2)$$

For finite m, Q_m^{\bullet} then is exact and coincides with $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^m(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$. In case X has the extension property, Q_{∞}^{\bullet} is exact as well.

PROOF: Note first that one can reduce the claim to compact X by a localization argument involving an appropriate partition of unity. Moreover, we can reduce the claim to the case, where $M = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$, since M is finitely generated projective. So we assume without loss of generality that X is compact and that $M = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$.

Let us now consider the case $m \in \mathbb{N}$. Under this assumption it suffices by Proposition 4.2 to show that the sequence (5.1) is exact at the third spot. So we have to check that for every k the natural map

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(C_k, \mathcal{E}^m(X)) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_k, \mathcal{E}^m(X))$$
 (5.3)

is surjective. Choose a compact cube Q such that X lies in the interior of Q. Then $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X);Q^{k+1})$ is a Fréchet space the topology of which is defined by the norms $|\cdot|_r^Q$, $r \in \mathbb{N}$. Moreover, the Fréchet topology of J_k is the quotient topology with respect to the canonical projection $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X);Q^{k+1}) \to J_k$. Hence, given $f \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(J_k,\mathcal{E}^m(X))$ there exists by Proposition 3.2 a natural number $r \geq m$ such that f extends to a continuous $\mathcal{E}^r(X)$ -linear map $f_r: \mathcal{J}^r(\Delta_{k+1}(X);X^{k+1}) \to \mathcal{E}^r(X^{k+1})$.

Using the notion introduced in Proposition 4.6 let us now define a map $j_{\Delta}^r: \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(\Delta_{k+1}(X)) \to \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X^{k+1})$ by

$$j_{\Delta}^{r}(F)_{|(x_{0},x_{1},...,x_{k})} = \sum_{|\alpha_{1}|+...+|\alpha_{k}| \leq r} \frac{F_{\alpha_{1},...,\alpha_{k}|x_{0}}}{\alpha_{1}! \cdot ... \cdot \alpha_{k}!} (x_{1} - x_{0})^{\alpha_{1}} \cdot ... \cdot (x_{k} - x_{0})^{\alpha_{k}}.$$

Like j_{Δ}^{∞} the map j_{Δ}^{r} is continuous, linear and a morphism of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -modules. Moreover, using Taylor's formula, one checks easily that

$$F - j_{\Delta}^{r}(\Delta_{k+1}^{*}(F)) \in \mathcal{J}^{r}(\Delta_{k+1}(X); X^{k+1}) \quad \text{for all } F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X^{k+1}).$$

$$(5.4)$$

Since $j_{\Delta}^{r}(\Delta_{k+1}^{*}(G)) = 0$ for $G \in \mathcal{J}^{r}(\Delta_{k+1}(X); X^{k+1})$, the map $\widetilde{f} : \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X^{k+1}) \to \mathcal{E}^{m}(X)$, defined by $\widetilde{f}(F) = f_{r}(F - j_{\Delta}^{r}(\Delta_{k+1}^{*}(F)))$, lies in $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(C_{k}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X))$ and satisfies $\widetilde{f}(G) = f(G)$ for all $G \in \mathcal{J}^{r}(\Delta_{k+1}(X); X^{k+1})$. This proves the claim for $m \in \mathbb{N}$.

The proof of the remaining claim will be postponed till the end of this section; the reader will notice that no circular argument will arise by this.

Propositions 5.3 and 4.2 now entail the following.

- **5.4 Corollary** If m is finite or X has the extension property, the Hochschild cohomology $H^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$ is naturally isomorphic to the corresponding local Hochschild cohomology, i.e. the cohomology of the cochain complex $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(E_{\bullet}; \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$.
- **5.5** Before we come to the computation of the cohomology of $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(E_{\bullet}; \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$ we will introduce two operations on the Hochschild cochain complex, namely the cup product and the Gerstenhaber bracket. The latter has originally been defined in [16] and is used in the

deformation theory of algebras [13, 17, 29]. For two cochains $f_1 \in C^{k_1}$ and $f_2 \in C^{k_2}$ one defines $f_1 \circ f_2 \in C^{k_1+k_2-1}$ by $f_1 \circ f_2 = 0$, if $k_1 = 0$, and else by

$$f_1 \circ f_2(F_0, \dots, F_{k_1 + k_2 - 1}) =$$

$$= \sum_{j=1}^{k_1} (-1)^{(j-1)(k_2 - 1)} f_1(F_0, \dots, F_{j-1}, f_2(1, F_j, \dots, F_{j+k_2 - 1}), F_{k_2 + j}, \dots, F_{k_1 + k_2 - 1}),$$

where $F_0, \ldots, F_{k_1+k_2-1} \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. The Gerstenhaber bracket of f_1 and f_2 then is defined by

$$[f_1, f_2] = f_1 \circ f_2 - (-1)^{(k_1 - 1)(k_2 - 1)} f_2 \circ f_1.$$

Moreover, the *cup product* of f_1 and f_2 is given by

$$f_1 \sim f_2(F_0, \dots, F_{k_1+k_2}) = f_1(F_0, \dots, F_{k_1}) f_2(1, F_{k_1+1}, \dots, F_{k_1+k_2}).$$

It is well-known that the complex $C^{\bullet-1}$ together with the Gerstenhaber bracket becomes a graded Lie algebra and that C^{\bullet} is a graded algebra with respect to the cup product. Note that the cup product $f_1 \smile f_2$ is also well-defined for $f_1, f_2 \in C^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^m(X))$ and that $f \circ G$ even makes sense, if $f \in C^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^m(X))$ and $G \in C^0(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^m(X)) = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$.

Next recall that the inclusion of the normalized cochain complex $\overline{C}^{\bullet} \hookrightarrow C^{\bullet}$ is a quasi isomorphism. Hereby, \overline{C}^k consists of all normalized cochains, that means of all $f \in C^k$ such that $f(F_0, \ldots, F_k) = 0$, whenever one of the Whitney functions F_i , i > 0 is constant. Likewise, the inclusion of the normalized cochain complex $\overline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(E_{\bullet}; \mathcal{E}^m(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$ is a quasi isomorphism.

5.6 Let us proceed to the computation of the cohomology of the cochain complex $E^{m,\bullet}$:= $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}(E_{\bullet}; \mathcal{E}^{m}(X))$ respectively of its normalization $\overline{E}^{m,\bullet}$. We denote elements of $E^{m,\bullet}$ as D, D_{1}, \ldots , since every $D \in E^{m,k}$ can be regarded as a local and continuous k-linear operator $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \times \ldots \times \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \to \mathcal{E}^{m}(X)$ and, at least for finite m, such a D is locally given by a differential cochain according to Peetre's theorem 3.3 for Whitney functions. Recall that by a differential cochain of degree k and $order \leq d \in \mathbb{N}$ (and $class\ \mathcal{C}^{m}$) one understands an element $D \in E^{m,k}$ such that

$$D(F_0, \dots, F_k) = \sum_{\substack{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_k \in \mathbb{N}^n \\ |\alpha_1| + \dots + |\alpha_k| \le d}} d_{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_k} F_0(D^{\alpha_1} F_1) \dots (D^{\alpha_k} F_k),$$

where the coefficients $d_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_k}$ are elements of $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$. A differential cochain is called *homogeneous* of order d, if it is a linear combination of monomial cochains of order d, i.e. of cochains of the form $d_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_k} D^{\alpha_1} \smile ... \smile D^{\alpha_k}$ with $d = |\alpha_1| + ... + |\alpha_k|$.

the form $d_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_k} D^{\alpha_1} \smile \dots \smile D^{\alpha_k}$ with $d = |\alpha_1| + \dots + |\alpha_k|$. In a first step we will now determine $H^{\bullet}(\overline{E}^{m,\bullet}_{\text{diff}})$ and then show in a second step that the cohomology of $\overline{E}^{m,\bullet}_{\text{diff}}$ coincides with $H^{\bullet}(\overline{E}^{m,\bullet})$. For m finite the second step follows trivially from the localization results of Section 2, but for $m = \infty$ we need some more arguments to prove that.

Let us denote by \mathcal{X}^{∞} the sheaf of smooth vector fields on \mathbb{R}^n and let V_1, \ldots, V_k be elements of $\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X) := \mathcal{E}^m(X) \otimes_{\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)} \mathcal{X}^{\infty}(U)$. Such elements will be called Whitney vector fields of class \mathcal{C}^m on X. Clearly, a Whitney vector field V (of class \mathcal{C}^m) on X defines, for every $F \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$, a Whitney function $VF \in \mathcal{E}^m(X)$ by $VF = \sum_{j=1}^n v_j D_j F$, where the v_j are the coefficient Whitney functions of V with respect to the standard basis of \mathbb{R}^n . Hence the skew symmetric product $V_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge V_k$, which we regard as an element of $\Lambda^k \mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X) := \mathcal{E}^m(X) \otimes_{\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)} \Lambda^k \mathcal{X}^{\infty}(U)$, defines a Hochschild cocycle with values in $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$ by

$$(F_0, \dots, F_k) \mapsto \sum_{\sigma \in S_k} \operatorname{sgn}(\sigma) F_0(V_{\sigma(1)} F_1) \cdot \dots \cdot (V_{\sigma(k)} F_k).$$

In the following we will show that the inclusion $\Lambda^{\bullet}\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X) \hookrightarrow \overline{E}_{\mathrm{diff}}^{m,\bullet}$ is a quasi isomorphism by constructing an appropriate homotopy. As the essential tool we will use the homotopy operator introduced by DEWILDE-LECOMTE in [14]. The principal idea hereby is to decrease the order of a differential Hochschild cocycle while staying in the same cohomology class till one arrives at a skew symmetric differential Hochschild cocycle of order 1 in each nontrivial argument or in other words at a linear combination of skew symmetric products of Whitney vector fields. Note that by a nontrivial argument of a cochain $(F_0, F_1, \ldots, F_k) \mapsto D(F_0, F_1, \ldots, F_k)$ we understand one of the arguments F_1, \ldots, F_k , since D is $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -linear in F_0 .

Following DEWILDE-LECOMTE [14] we first define two maps on $\overline{E}_{\mathrm{diff}}^{m,k}$, where $k \geq 1$. Put

$$Q^{k}D(F_{0},\ldots,F_{k-1}) = \sum_{l=1}^{n} \sum_{0 < i < j < k} (-1)^{i}D(F_{0},\ldots,F_{i-1},x_{\underline{l}},\ldots,D_{\underline{l}}F_{j},\ldots,F_{k-1})$$

and

$$P^kD = \sum_{l=1}^n \left[x_{\underline{l}}, D \right] \smile D_{\underline{l}} = (-1)^k \sum_{l=1}^n \left(D \circ x_{\underline{l}} \right) \smile D_{\underline{l}}.$$

The proof of Proposition 4.1 in [14] can now be literally transferred to the case of Whitney functions, so we obtain

5.7 Proposition Assume that $D \in \overline{E}_{\text{diff}}^{m,k}$ with k > 0 is a differential cochain homogeneous of order d. Then

$$(Q^{k+1}b^k + b^{k-1}Q^k)D = -(d+P^k)D.$$

Next let us define for every $l \in \mathbb{N}$ a homogeneous map $P_l^{\bullet} : \overline{E}_{\mathrm{diff}}^{m, \bullet} \to \overline{E}_{\mathrm{diff}}^{m, \bullet}$ of degree 0 as follows:

$$P_l^k D = \begin{cases} D, & \text{if } l = 0, \\ \sum_{j_1, \dots, j_l = 1}^n \left(\operatorname{ad} x_{\underline{j_1}} \cdots \operatorname{ad} x_{\underline{j_l}}(D) \right) \smile D_{\underline{j_1}} \smile \dots \smile D_{\underline{j_l}}, & \text{if } 1 \le l \le k, \\ 0, & \text{if } l > k. \end{cases}$$

Hereby, ad G is the adjoint action $E^{m,k} \ni D \mapsto [G,D] = (-1)^k D \circ G \in E^{m,k-1}$ of some element $G \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. Since we have

ad
$$G_1$$
 ad $G_2 = -\operatorname{ad} G_2$ ad G_1 for all $G_1, G_2 \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$,

the cochain $P_k^k D$ is skew symmetric in the nontrivial arguments, hence a linear combination of skew symmetric products of Whitney vector fields.

5.8 Proposition The operators P_l^k satisfy the recursive relations $P_{l+1}^k = P^k P_l^k + l P_l^k$. Moreover, $\frac{(-1)^k}{k!} P_k^k : \overline{E}_{\text{diff}}^{m,k} \to \overline{E}_{\text{diff}}^{m,k}$ is a projection onto the space of normalized differential cochains which are homogeneous of order k and skew symmetric in the nontrivial arguments. P_k^k vanishes on every monomial cochain which is of order k in some argument or which is symmetric with respect to at least two of its nontrivial arguments. Finally, P_l^{\bullet} is a chain map.

PROOF: Repeating the proof of [14, Prop. 4.2] immediately gives the claim.

Using the maps P^k and Q^k , DEWILDE-LECOMTE define iteratively operators $Q_l^k: \overline{E}^{m,k} \to \overline{E}^{m,k-1}, 0 \le l \le k$ by

$$Q_0^k D = D, \quad Q_1^k D = -\frac{1}{d} Q^k D, \quad Q_{l+1}^k D = -\frac{1}{d-l} ((P^{k-1} + d)Q_l^k + Q^k) D,$$

where $D \in \overline{E}^{m,k}$ is homogeneous of order d. Note that $d \geq k$, since D is normalized.

The operators Q_k^k will turn out to comprise a homotopy between the identity and the antisymmetrization. Let us show this by induction like in [14, Sec. 4]. By Proposition 5.7 the formula

$$D - \lambda_{k,l,d} P_l^k D = (b^{k-1} Q_l^k + Q_l^{k+1} b^k) D$$
(5.5)

holds true for l=1 and $\lambda_{k,1,d}=-\frac{1}{d}$. Assume that it is true for some l with $1 \leq l < k$ and apply P^k to both sides. By Proposition 5.8 and the definition of the Q^k_j one concludes that it holds for l+1 with $\lambda_{k,l+1,d}=-\frac{1}{d-l}\lambda_{k,l}$. Hence the formula is true for l=k and $\lambda_{k,k,d}=(-1)^k\frac{(d-k)!}{d!}$. Note that $P^k_kD=0$, if d>k, and that $\lambda_{k,k,k}=(-1)^k\frac{1}{k!}$, so we finally obtain

5.9 Proposition Let $A^{\bullet}: \overline{E}_{diff}^{m, \bullet} \to \Lambda^{\bullet} \mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X)$ with $A^k = \frac{(-1)^k}{k!} P_k^k$ be the skew symmetrization operator. Then

$$(b^{k-1}Q_k^k - Q_k^{k+1}b^k) = D - A^kD$$
 for all $D \in \overline{E}_{diff}^{m,k}$. (5.6)

Thus, the inclusion $\Lambda^{\bullet} \mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X) \hookrightarrow \overline{E}_{\mathrm{diff}}^{m,\bullet}$ is a quasi isomorphism.

Since the subcomplex $\Lambda^{\bullet}\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X)$ has coboundary 0, the proposition gives the cohomology of the complex $\overline{E}_{\mathrm{diff}}^{m,\bullet}$. Let us show that it coincides with the cohomology of $\overline{E}^{m,\bullet}$. By Peetre's theorem 3.3 for Whitney functions one concludes that every element $D \in E^{m,k}$ has a representation of the form

$$D = \sum_{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_k \in \mathbb{N}^n} d_{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_k} D^{\alpha_1} \smile \dots \smile D^{\alpha_k},$$

where the $d_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_k}$ are uniquely determined elements of $\mathcal{E}^m(X)$ and where the differential operators D_j , $j \in \mathbb{N}$ with

$$D_{j} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{k} \in \mathbb{N}^{n}, \\ |\alpha_{1}| + \dots + |\alpha_{k}| \leq j}} d_{\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{k}} D^{\alpha_{1}} \smile \dots \smile D^{\alpha_{k}}$$

converge to the operator D in such a way that for every natural $r \leq m$ and every compact $K \subset X$ there exists a number $j_{r,K}$ such that $\|D_iF - D_jF\|_r^K = 0$ for all $i, j \geq j_{r,K}$. Thus, the sequence of differential operators D_j converges uniformly on its domain to D. If now $D \in \overline{E}^{m,k}$, the construction of the operators P_l^k and Q_l^k shows that the operator sequences $(P_l^kD_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$ and $(Q_l^kD_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$ converge uniformly to P_l^kD , respectively to an operator $Q_l^kD \in \overline{E}^{m,k-1}$. But this entails that Equation (5.6) holds for all $D \in \overline{E}^{m,k}$, so the inclusion $\Lambda^{\bullet}\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^m}(X) \hookrightarrow \overline{E}^{m,\bullet}$ is a quasi isomorphism as well. This proves the first part of the following main result of this section.

5.10 Theorem Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a regular subset with regularly situated diagonals, and $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$. Assume that \mathcal{M} is a finitely generated projective \mathcal{E}_X^{∞} -module sheaf of symmetric Fréchet modules and that M is the $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ -module $\mathcal{M}(X)$. Then the local Hochschild cohomology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ with values in $\mathcal{E}^m(X)\hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)}M$ is given by

$$H^{\bullet}(E_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M) = \Lambda^{\bullet} \mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{E}^{m}}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M \cong \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M \otimes \Lambda^{\bullet} \mathbb{R}^{n}. \tag{5.7}$$

If m is finite or X has the extension property, then the local Hochschild cohomology $H^{\bullet}(E_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$ coincides naturally with the Hochschild cohomology $H^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{m}(X) \hat{\otimes}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)} M)$.

PROOF: The second claim follows immediately from Cor. 5.4, if m is finite. Assume now that X has the extension property, and assume for simplicity that $M = \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. Using the resolution from Prop. 4.10 one infers then that $H^{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X), \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ is naturally isomorphic to $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \otimes \Lambda^{\bullet}\mathbb{R}^n$, hence coincides naturally with $H^{\bullet}(E_{\bullet}, \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$. This also implies that the cochain complex Q_{∞} in Prop. 5.3 has to be exact, if X has the extension property. \square

6 Cyclic homology of Whitney functions

6.1 Following the presentation by LODAY [32, Chap. 2] let us recall the classical operators defining cyclic homology: the usual cyclic group action on the module $(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))^{\hat{\otimes}k+1}$ is denoted by t, the classical norm operator by $N = 1 + t + \cdots + t^k$ and the extra degeneracy operator by s. More precisely:

$$t(F_0 \otimes F_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes F_k) = (-1)^k F_k \otimes F_0 \otimes \ldots \otimes F_{k-1} \quad \text{and}$$

$$s(F_0 \otimes F_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes F_k) = 1 \otimes F_0 \otimes F_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes F_k \quad \text{for all } F_0, \ldots, F_k \in \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X).$$

Moreover, there is a canonical map

$$\pi_k: C_k = (\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))^{\hat{\otimes}k+1} \to \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^k(X), \quad F_0 \otimes F_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes F_k \mapsto F_0 dF_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge F_k,$$

which, as a consequence of Theorem 4.8 and under the assumptions made there, induces an isomorphism $HH_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \to \Omega^k_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X)$, still denoted by π_k .

On the one hand, the Connes boundary map $B = (1-t)sN : C_k \to C_{k+1}$ induces a boundary map $B : E_k \to E_{k+1}$. This map gives rise to a map $B_* : HH_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \to HH_{k+1}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ and, by [32, Prop. 2.3.4], there is a commutative diagram:

$$HH_{k}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \xrightarrow{B_{*}} HH_{k+1}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$$

$$\pi_{k} \downarrow \cong \qquad \qquad \pi_{k+1} \downarrow \cong \qquad (6.1)$$

$$\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{k}(X) \xrightarrow{(k+1)d} \qquad \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{k+1}(X),$$

where $d: \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^k(X) \to \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{k+1}(X)$ is the differential of the Whitney–de Rham complex. The factor (k+1) appears in the same way like in [32].

On the other hand, we have two mixed complexes (see [32, 2.5.13] for the definition of a mixed complex). The first one, (C_{\bullet}, b, B) , defines the (topological) bicomplex $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ (cf. [32, 2.1.7])

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow$$

$$(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))^{\hat{\otimes}3} \xleftarrow{B} (\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))^{\hat{\otimes}2} \xleftarrow{B} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$$

$$\downarrow b \qquad \qquad \downarrow b$$

$$(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))^{\hat{\otimes}2} \xleftarrow{B} \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$$

$$\downarrow b \qquad \qquad \downarrow b$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X),$$

the second one $(\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{\bullet}(X), 0, d)$ determines the bicomplex

Note that all spaces involved in these bicomplexes are Fréchet spaces and all maps are continuous. The (topological) cyclic homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is defined as the homology of the total complex of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$, in signs $HC_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) := H_{\bullet}(\operatorname{Tot}_{\bullet}\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)))$. Now, the map $(1/k!)\pi_k$ gives rise to a map of mixed complexes $(C_{\bullet}, b, B) \to (\Omega^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X), 0, d)$, hence by [32, Prop. 2.3.7] to a morphism

$$HC_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \to \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^k(X)/d\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{k-1}(X) \oplus H_{\mathrm{WdR}}^{k-2}(X) \oplus H_{\mathrm{WdR}}^{k-4}(X) \oplus \cdots$$

Since the maps π_{\bullet} in the diagram (6.1) are isomorphisms, this morphism has to be an isomorphism. In the homological setting we thus obtain an equivalent of CONNES' result [10, III.2 α] for Whitney functions.

6.2 Theorem For every regular subset $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ having regularly situated diagonals the cyclic homology $HC_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ coincides with

$$\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{\bullet}(X)/d\Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{\bullet-1}(X) \oplus H_{\mathrm{WdR}}^{\bullet-2}(X) \oplus H_{\mathrm{WdR}}^{\bullet-4}(X) \oplus \cdots$$

Arguing like in [32, 2.5.13] one obtains as a corollary a Connes' periodicity exact sequence:

$$\cdots \longrightarrow HH_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \stackrel{I}{\longrightarrow} HC_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \stackrel{S}{\longrightarrow} HC_{k-2}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \stackrel{B}{\longrightarrow} HH_{k-1}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \stackrel{I}{\longrightarrow} \cdots$$

6.3 Let us finally determine the periodic cyclic homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$. It is given by the homology $H_{\bullet}(\operatorname{Tot}^{\Pi}(CC^{\operatorname{per}}))$ of the (product) total complex of the periodic bicomplex $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))^{\operatorname{per}}$ below and will be denoted by $HP_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ (cf. [32, 5.1.7]).

From the exact sequence [32, 5.1.9]

$$0 \longrightarrow \underset{r}{\varprojlim}^{1} HC_{k+2r+1} \longrightarrow HP_{k}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \longrightarrow \underset{r}{\varprojlim} HC_{k+2r} \longrightarrow 0$$

and the fact that the periodicity map $S: HC_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) \to HC_{k-2}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$ is surjective one can conclude by [32, 5.1.10] that $HP_k(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)) = \varprojlim_r HC_{k+2r}$. This proves the last result of this section.

- **6.4 Theorem** For every regular set $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ having regularly situated diagonals the periodic cyclic homology of $\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X)$ is given by $HP_0 = H^{\mathrm{ev}}_{\mathrm{WdR}}(X)$ and $HP_1 = H^{\mathrm{odd}}_{\mathrm{WdR}}(X)$, where $H^{\mathrm{ev}/\mathrm{odd}}_{\mathrm{WdR}}(X)$ denotes the Whitney–de Rham cohomology in even resp. odd degree.
- **6.5 Remark** The reader might ask, whether it is possible to use the excision result in periodic cyclic homology due to Cuntz-Quillen [12] for the computation, since according to Whitney's extension theorem there is an exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X; U) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U) \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X) \longrightarrow 0, \tag{6.2}$$

and the periodic cyclic homology of $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U)$ is well-known. But unfortunately one cannot apply excision to compute $HP_{\bullet}(\mathcal{E}^{\infty}(X))$, since, in general, the sequence (6.2) does not possess a continuous splitting.

7 Whitney-de Rham cohomology of subanalytic spaces

In this section we will compute the cohomology of the Whitney–de Rham complex over a sub-analytic set by proving the following.

7.1 Theorem For every subanalytic $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_X \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}_X^{\infty} \xrightarrow{d} \Omega_{\mathcal{E}_X^{\infty}}^1 \xrightarrow{d} \cdots \xrightarrow{d} \Omega_{\mathcal{E}_X^{\infty}}^k \xrightarrow{d} \cdots$$
 (7.1)

comprises a fine resolution of the sheaf \mathbb{R}_X of locally constant real valued functions on X.

Before we prepare the proof of the theorem let us remark that a subanalytic X is a locally path connected and locally contractible locally compact topological Hausdorff space (this can be concluded for example from the fact that a subanalytic set is regular [31, Cor. 2] and possesses a Whitney stratification [26, Thm. 4.8]). Hence, if \mathcal{S}_X^k denotes the sheaf associated to the presheaf of singular k-cochains on X, the complex of sheaves

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_X \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_X^0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_X^1 \longrightarrow \cdots \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_X^k \longrightarrow \cdots,$$

is a soft resolution of \mathbb{R}_X (cf. Godement [19, Ex. 3.9.1]). By the theorem it thus follows that the Whitney-de Rham cohomology coincides with the cohomology of the complex of global sections of \mathcal{S}_X^{\bullet} , i.e. the singular cohomology of X (with values in \mathbb{R}). So we obtain:

7.2 Corollary The Whitney–de Rham cohomology $H^{\bullet}_{WdR}(X) = H^{\bullet}(\Omega^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(X))$ coincides with the singular cohomology $H^{\bullet}_{sing}(X;\mathbb{R})$.

The nontrivial part in the proof of the theorem is to show that the sequence (7.1) is exact or in other words that Poincaré's lemma holds true for Whitney functions. The essential tool for proving Poincaré's lemma for Whitney functions will be a so-called bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation of X together with a particular system of tubular neighborhoods for the strata defined by the triangulation. From 7.3 to 7.8 we set up the material needed for the proof of the theorem. The proof will then be given in 7.9. Let us finally mention that a de Rham theorem for Whitney functions over a stratified space with a so-called curvature moderate control datum has already been proved in [44, Sec. 5.4]. Moreover, it has been claimed in [44, Rem. 5.4.6] that the assumptions of this de Rham theorem are satisfied by subanalytic sets, but an explicit proof of this claim could not been given. Thus a complete proof of the statement in Corollary 7.2 appears here for the first time.

- **7.3** Recall that by a *finite* (resp. *locally finite*) subanalytic triangulation of a closed subanalytic set X one understands a pair $T = (h, \mathcal{K})$, where \mathcal{K} is a finite (resp. locally finite) simplicial complex in some \mathbb{R}^n and $h : |\mathcal{K}| \to X$ is a subanalytic homeomorphism such that for every simplex $\Delta \in \mathcal{K}$ the following holds true:
- (TRG1) The image $\widetilde{\Delta} := h(\Delta)$ is a *subanalytic leaf* that means a subanalytic, connected and locally closed smooth real-analytic submanifold of \mathbb{R}^n .
- (TRG2) The homeomorphism h induces a real-analytic isomorphism $h_{\Delta}: \Delta \to \widetilde{\Delta}$.

Note that we always assume a simplex to be open, if not stated otherwise.

If $X_1, \ldots, X_k \subset X$ are subanalytic subsets, one calls the triangulation T compatible with the X_j , if every one of the sets X_j is a union of simplices $h(\Delta)$, $\Delta \in \mathcal{K}$. The following result is well-known (see Lojasiewicz [35] and Hironaka [27]).

7.4 Theorem For every family $X_1, \ldots, X_l \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ of bounded subanalytic sets there exists a compact parallelotope $Q \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ containing the X_j in its interior and a finite subanalytic triangulation $(h: Q \to Q, \mathcal{K})$ which is compatible with the X_j .

A subanalytic triangulation has the following further property which follows immediately from the lemma below.

(TRG3) The triangulation map h is bi-Hölder, i.e. h and its inverse are Hölder continuous.

Recall that a map $f: X \to \mathbb{R}^N$ is said to be $H\"{o}lder\ continuous$, if there exist C>0 and $\lambda>0$ such that

$$|f(x) - f(y)| \le C |x - y|^{\lambda}$$
 for all $x, y \in X$.

In case $Y \subset X$ a closed subset, this estimate entails that for f Hölder, Z = f(Y) and $K \subset X$ compact we have

$$d(f(x), Z) \le C d(x, Y)^{\lambda}$$
 for all $x \in K \setminus Y$. (7.2)

Let us assume more generally that $Z \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is an arbitrary closed subset. Then, if one can find for every compact $K \subset X$ constants C > 0 and $\lambda > 0$ such that (7.2) holds true, we say that f is $H\ddot{o}lder$ with respect to the pair (Y, Z).

7.5 Lemma Every subanalytic function $f: X \to \mathbb{R}^N$ with compact graph is Hölder continuous. Moreover, if f is continuous and $Y \subset X$ a closed subanalytic subset such that $f(Y) \cap f(X \setminus Y) = \emptyset$, then f is Lojasiewicz with respect to the pair (Y, f(Y)).

PROOF: Let $g_1(x,y) = |x-y|$ and $g_2(x,y) = |f(x)-f(y)|$ for $x,y \in X$. Since these functions are subanalytic and $g_1^{-1}(0) \subset g_2^{-1}(0)$, Lojasiewicz's inequality (1.2) immediately gives the first claim.

To prove the second claim let us observe that the function $X \ni x \mapsto d(f(x), f(Y)) \in \mathbb{R}$ is subanalytic and, by assumption, vanishes only on Y. Lojasiewicz's inequality then also entails the second claim.

- **7.6 Proposition** Let $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and $V \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ be open, $X,Y \subset U$ be closed and regularly situated and let $Z \subset V$ be closed. Furthermore, assume that $F \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;X)$ is a (vector valued) Whitney function and $f: X \setminus Y \to V$ a continuous map such that $f = F^0$. Then the following holds true:
- (1) If f is Lojasiewicz with respect to the pair (Y, Z'), where $Z' = \overline{Z} \cup (\mathbb{R}^N \setminus V)$, $f(K \setminus Y) \subset V$ is relatively compact for every compact $K \subset X$ and if f satisfies $f(X \setminus Y) \subset V \setminus Z$, then $F^*\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\overline{Z}; \overline{V}) \subset \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y; X)$.
- (2) If f is Hölder with respect to the pair (Y, Z), then $F^*\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(Z; V) \subset \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X \cap Y; X)$.

We call a Whitney function $F \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y;X)$ meromorphic from (X,Y) to (V,Z), if $f = F^0$ satisfies all the conditions stated in (1) and (2). By abuse of language, we sometimes call a continuous function $f: X \setminus Y \to V$ meromorphic, if there is a meromorphic F with $f = F^0$ and if it is clear by the context which F is meant. A Whitney function F is said to be bimeromorphic from (X,Y) to (I,Z), where I is the set $\overline{f(X \setminus Y)} \cap V$, if f is a homeomorphism onto its image and if there exists a Whitney function $G \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(I;Z)$ which is meromorphic from (I,Z) to

(U,Y) and which satisfies $f^{-1}=G^0$.

PROOF: We will only show (1), since the proof of (2) is similar. As the claim is essentially a local statement, we can assume without loss of generality that X is compact. Let us choose an open neighborhood W of $X \setminus Y$ and an element $\widetilde{f} \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y; W)$ such that $F = \mathsf{J}_{X \setminus Y}^{\infty} \widetilde{f}$. We will show first that the restriction of \widetilde{f} to an appropriate neighborhood of $X \setminus Y$ is Lojasiewicz with respect to (Y, Z'). To this end we need several estimates which will be proved in the following. Since f is Lojasiewicz with respect to (Y, Z'), there exist $C_{\mathsf{L}}, \lambda_{\mathsf{L}} > 0$ such that

$$d(f(x), Z') \ge C_{L} d(x, Y)^{\lambda_{L}} \quad \text{for all } x \in X \setminus Y.$$
(7.3)

By assumption, X and Y are regularly situated. Hence there exist C_r , $\lambda_r > 0$ such that

$$d(x,Y) \ge C_r d(x,X \cap Y)^{\lambda_r}$$
 for all $x \in X$. (7.4)

Moreover, one can find a compact neighborhood $K \subset W$ of $X \setminus Y$ such that $K \cap Y = X \cap Y$ and such that $W \setminus \mathring{K}$ and X are regularly situated. Finally, the fact that X and Y are regularly situated, implies that there are $C_K > 0$ and $\lambda_K > 0$ such that

$$d(x,X) + d(x,Y) \ge C_K d(x,X \cap Y)^{\lambda_K} \quad \text{for all } x \in K.$$
 (7.5)

As $\widetilde{f} \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y; W)$, there exist C > 0 and $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$||D\widetilde{f}(x)|| \le C \frac{1}{d(x, X \cap Y)^{\lambda}} \quad \text{for all } x \in K \setminus Y.$$
 (7.6)

By possibly shrinking K we can now achieve that for all $x \in K \setminus Y$

$$d(x,X) < \min \left\{ \frac{1}{4} \frac{C_{\mathrm{L}} C_r^{\lambda_{\mathrm{L}}}}{C} \left(\frac{3}{4} \right)^{\lambda + \lambda_{\mathrm{L}} \lambda_r} d(x,X \cap Y)^{\lambda + \lambda_{\mathrm{L}} \lambda_r}, \frac{1}{4} d(x,X \cap Y), \frac{1}{4} C_K d(x,X \cap Y)^{\lambda_K} \right\}. \tag{7.7}$$

For every $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ let x_d be an element of X such that $d(x, X) = d(x, x_d)$. By (7.7) we then have for every $s \in [0, 1]$

$$d(x + s(x_{d} - x), X \cap Y) \ge d(x, X \cap Y) - d(x, x + s(x_{d} - x))$$

$$\ge d(x, X \cap Y) - d(x, x_{d}) \ge \frac{3}{4}d(x, X \cap Y) \quad \text{for all } x \in K \setminus Y.$$
(7.8)

One then concludes for $x \in K \setminus Y$

$$d(\widetilde{f}(x), Z') \geq d(f(x_{d}), Z') - d(\widetilde{f}(x), f(x_{d}))$$

$$\geq d(f(x_{d}), Z') - d(x, x_{d}) \sup_{s \in [0,1]} ||D\widetilde{f}(x + s(x_{d} - x))||$$

$$\geq C_{L} d(x_{d}, Y)^{\lambda_{L}} - C d(x, x_{d}) \frac{1}{d(x + s(x_{d} - x), X \cap Y)^{\lambda}}$$

$$\geq C_{L} d(x_{d}, Y)^{\lambda_{L}} - C \left(\frac{4}{3}\right)^{\lambda} d(x, x_{d}) \frac{1}{d(x, X \cap Y)^{\lambda}}$$

$$\geq C_{L} d(x_{d}, Y)^{\lambda_{L}} - \frac{1}{4} C_{L} C_{r}^{\lambda_{L}} \left(\frac{3}{4}\right)^{\lambda_{L} \lambda_{r}} d(x, X \cap Y)^{\lambda_{L} \lambda_{r}}$$

$$\geq \frac{3}{4} C_{L} d(x_{d}, Y)^{\lambda_{L}}.$$

$$(7.9)$$

Hereby, we have used Taylor's formula for the second inequality, (7.3) and (7.6) for the third, and (7.8) for the fourth inequality. The fifth inequality follows from (7.7), the last one is a consequence of (7.8) and (7.4). Now, (7.7) and (7.5) imply that

$$d(x,X) \le \frac{1}{4} C_K d(x,X \cap Y)^{\lambda_K} \le \frac{1}{4} (d(x,X) + d(x,Y))$$
 for all $x \in K$, (7.10)

hence

$$d(x_{\rm d}, Y) \ge d(x, Y) - d(x_{\rm d}, x) \ge \frac{2}{3}d(x, Y) \quad \text{for all } x \in K \setminus Y.$$
 (7.11)

After redefining $C_{\rm L}$ and $\lambda_{\rm L}$ we thus obtain form (7.9)

$$d(\widetilde{f}(x), Z') \ge C_L d(x, Y)^{\lambda_L} \quad \text{for all } x \in K \setminus Y,$$
 (7.12)

hence \widetilde{f} is Łojasiewicz with respect to (Y, Z').

In the second part we will show that for every $g \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\overline{Z}; \overline{V})$ the map $\psi(g \circ \widetilde{f})$ lies in $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y; W)$, where $\psi \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(X \cap Y; W)$ is a function which is identical to 1 on a neighborhood of $X \setminus Y$ and vanishes on $W \setminus K$. Obviously, this then proves the claim. The existence of a function ψ with the stated properties is provided by the fact that X and $W \setminus \mathring{K}$ are regularly situated and by Chap. IV, Lemma 4.5 in [50]. Let us now estimate the growth of the derivatives of $g \circ \widetilde{f}$ near $X \cap Y$. By the above consideration on \widetilde{f} , the composition $g \circ \widetilde{f}$ is well-defined over \mathring{K} and smooth. Moreover, by the assumption on f and since $\widetilde{f} \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y; W)$, one can shrink K in such a way that the set $\widetilde{f}(K \setminus Y)$ is relatively compact in V and such that X and $W \setminus \mathring{K}$ are still regularly situated. Given $r \in \mathbb{N}$ there thus exist $C_1, C_2 > 0$ and $\lambda_1, \lambda_2 > 0$ such that

$$|\partial_y^{\beta} g(y)| \le \frac{C_1}{d(y, Z')^{\lambda_1}} \quad \text{for all } y \in f(K \setminus Y) \text{ and } |\beta| \le r, \ \beta \in \mathbb{N}^N,$$
 (7.13)

$$|\partial_x^{\gamma} \widetilde{f}(x)| \le \frac{C_2}{d(x, Y)^{\lambda_2}}$$
 for all $x \in K \setminus Y$ and $|\gamma| \le r, \gamma \in \mathbb{N}^n$. (7.14)

By virtue of the chain and Leibniz rule these estimates together with (7.12) entail that there are constants C' > 0 and C > 0 such that for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^n$ with $|\alpha| \le r$ and all $x \in K \setminus Y$

$$\left|\partial_x^{\alpha}(g \circ \widetilde{f})(x)\right| \leq C' \sup_{|\beta|, |\gamma| \leq r} \left|\partial_y^{\beta} g(\widetilde{f}(x))\right| \left(1 + \left|\partial_x^{\gamma} \widetilde{f}(x)\right|\right)^r \leq C \frac{1}{d(x, Y)^{\lambda_1 \lambda_L}} \left(1 + \frac{1}{d(x, Y)^{\lambda_2}}\right). \tag{7.15}$$

Hence $\psi(g \circ \widetilde{f}) \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(Y; W)$ and the proof of (1) is finished.

- **7.7** By a tubular neighborhood of a subanalytic leaf $\Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ we will understand a triple $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ such that the following holds:
- (TUB1) $\pi_E : E \to \Gamma$ is a smooth real-analytic subbundle of $T_{|\Gamma}\mathbb{R}^n$ which is complementary to the tangent bundle $T\Gamma$.
- (TUB2) $\varepsilon: \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ is a continuous map.
- (TUB3) φ is a real-analytic open embedding from $E_{2\varepsilon}$ into \mathbb{R}^n such that $\varphi(x,0) = x$ for all $x \in \Gamma$. Hereby, E_{δ} denotes for every positive function $\delta : \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ the open set $\{(x,v) \in E \mid |v| < 2\delta(x)\}.$

Given a tubular neighborhood for Γ we denote by U_{δ} for every positive $\delta : \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ the open set $\varphi(E_{\delta} \cap E_{2\varepsilon})$ and by $\pi_{E,\Gamma}$ or briefly π_{Γ} the *projection* of the tubular neighborhood that means the map $U_{2\varepsilon} \ni x \mapsto \varphi(\pi_E(\varphi^{-1}(x))) \in \Gamma$.

By shrinking the map ε one can achieve that a tubular neighborhood $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ has the following two further properties:

(TUB4a) The map φ extends to a homeomorphism $\overline{\varphi}: \overline{E_{2\varepsilon}} \to \overline{U_{2\varepsilon}}$, and $\overline{E_{\varepsilon}} \setminus (\operatorname{fr} \Gamma \times \{0\}) \subset E_{2\varepsilon}$. (TUB4b) $\overline{U_{\varepsilon}} \setminus \operatorname{fr} \Gamma \subset U_{2\varepsilon}$. A tubular neighborhood is called subanalytic, if (TUB4a), (TUB4b) and the following two axioms hold true:

(TUB5a) The bundle E and the maps ε and φ are subanalytic.

(TUB5b) The projection π_{Γ} is subanalytic.

Finally, we call a tubular neighborhood bimeromorphic, if it satisfies (TUB4a), (TUB4b) and the last two axioms:

- (TUB6a) φ , or more precisely the map $U_{2\varepsilon} \times \mathbb{R}^n \ni (x,v) \mapsto \varphi(\pi_{\Gamma}(x), v T_{\pi_{\Gamma}(x)}\pi_{\Gamma}(v))$, restricts to a Whitney function which is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{E_{\varepsilon}}, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma \times \{0\})$ to $(\overline{U_{\varepsilon}}, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$.
- (TUB6b) The projection π_{Γ} is meromorphic from $(\overline{U_{\varepsilon}}, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$.

It is straightforward to check that every b-axiom is a consequence of the corresponding a-axiom (under the assumption that (TUB1) to (TUB3) hold true).

The simplices $\Delta \in \mathcal{K}$ of a simplicial complex \mathcal{K} have natural subanalytic tubular neighborhoods $(E_{\Delta}, \varepsilon_{\Delta}, \pi_{\Delta})$, where E_{Δ} is the bundle normal to $T\Delta$ with respect to the euclidian metric and π_{Δ} is the orthogonal projection onto Δ . Clearly, one can choose the ε_{Δ} in such a way that for two different simplices Δ, Δ' of the same dimension $U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}} \cap U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta'}} = \emptyset$. Moreover, (TUB4b) entails $\varepsilon_{\Delta}(x) < d(x, \operatorname{fr} \Delta)$ for all $x \in \Delta$ sufficiently close to $\operatorname{fr} \Delta$ or in other words sufficiently close to the faces of Δ .

- **7.8** By a bimeromorphic triangulation of a closed subanalytic $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ we now understand a subanalytic triangulation (h, \mathcal{K}) of X together with a system of bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhoods $(E_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}})$ for the leaves $\widetilde{\Delta} = h(\Delta)$ such that the conditions (BMT1) to (BMT4) below are fulfilled for every simplex $\Delta \in \mathcal{K}$:
- (BMT1) The tubular neighborhoods satisfy $U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}} \cap U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}'}} = \emptyset$ for every $\widetilde{\Delta}'$ of the same dimension like $\widetilde{\Delta}$ but disjoint from $\widetilde{\Delta}$.
- (BMT2) For a sufficiently small neighborhood U of $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}}}$ the map $h_{\Delta} \circ \pi_{\Delta} : \overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}}} \setminus \operatorname{fr} \Delta \to \widetilde{\Delta}$ can be extended to a continuous map $h_{\pi_{\Delta}} : U \to \mathbb{R}^n$ which lies in the multiplier algebra $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} \Delta; U)$ and is meromorphic from $(U, \operatorname{fr} \Delta)$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta})$.
- (BMT3) For a sufficiently small neighborhood \widetilde{U} of $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}}$ the map $h_{\Delta}^{-1} \circ \pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}} : \overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}} \setminus \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta} \to \Delta$ can be extended to a continuous map $h_{\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}^- : \widetilde{U} \to \mathbb{R}^n$ which lies in the multiplier algebra $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta}; \widetilde{U})$ and is meromorphic from $(\widetilde{U}, \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta})$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr} \Delta)$.
- (BMT4) For a sufficiently small neighborhood \widetilde{U} of $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}}$ the map

$$(\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}} \setminus \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta}) \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}^n, \quad (x,t) \mapsto \varphi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}(t \, \varphi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}^{-1}(x))$$

can be extended to a continuous homotopy $H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}: \widetilde{U} \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}^n$ which lies in the multiplier algebra $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta} \times [0,1]; \widetilde{U} \times [0,1])$, satisfies $H_{\widetilde{\Delta},1} = \operatorname{id}$ and is meromorphic from $(\widetilde{U} \times [0,1], \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta} \times [0,1])$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \widetilde{\operatorname{fr}} \Delta)$. Hereby, $H_{\widetilde{\Delta},t}$ denotes the map $H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}(\cdot,t)$ for every $t \in [0,1]$.

The second and third axiom imply that for every $\Delta \in \mathcal{K}$ the restriction $h_{|\Delta}$ (or more precisely the Whitney function $J_{\Delta}^{\infty}(h \circ \pi_{\Delta})$) is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{\Delta}, \operatorname{fr} \Delta)$ to $(\overline{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta})$.

7.9 PROOF OF THEOREM 7.1: As already mentioned we only have to show that for every $x_0 \in X$ there exists a basis of contractible neighborhoods $V \subset X$ of x_0 such that for all $\omega \in \Omega^k_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(V)$ with $d\omega = 0$ there exists a form $\eta \in \Omega^{k-1}_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(V)$ satisfying $d\eta = \omega$.

We can assume that x_0 is not an element of the interior $\overset{\circ}{X}$, because otherwise the classical Poincaré lemma could be applied. Since the claim is essentially a local statement, we can even assume furthermore without loss of generality that X is a compact and connected subanalytic set. Now choose a bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation $(h:Q\to Q,\mathcal{K})$ compatible with X and the one point set $\{x_0\}$; in the following section we will show that this is possible indeed. Clearly, we can choose the triangulation in such a way that 0 is a simplex of \mathcal{K} and $h(0) = x_0$. As a further tool for our construction we need a particular integral operator $K_M: \Omega^{k+1}(M) \times [0,1] \to \Omega^k(M)$, where M is an arbitrary smooth manifold. This operator is defined by

$$K_M \omega = \int_0^1 \iota_s^*(\partial_s \, \omega) ds$$
, for all $\omega \in \Omega^{k+1}(M)$,

where s denotes the last coordinate of an element of $M \times [0,1]$, $\partial_s \cup$ means the insertion of the vector field ∂_s in a differential form at the first position and $\iota_s : M \to M \times [0,1]$ is the map $y \mapsto (y,s)$. By Cartan's magic formula

$$dK_M + K_M d = \iota_1^* - \iota_0^*. (7.16)$$

Now let $B \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be an open ball around the origin such that B does not contain any other 0-simplex of K besides the origin and let K_j for $j=0,\ldots,n$ be the set of all j-simplices of K which meet B and $h^{-1}(X)$. Let $H: B \times [0,1] \to B$ be the radial homotopy $(x,t) \mapsto tx$. Then, $H((\Delta \cap B) \times [0,1]) \subset (\Delta \cap B) \cup \{0\}$ for all Δ meeting B. Next let $\widetilde{B} = h(B)$, $V = \widetilde{B} \cap X$ and let $\omega \in \Omega^k_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}(V)$ be closed. Choose a smooth differential form $\widetilde{\omega} \in \Omega^k(\widetilde{B})$ which induces ω over V in the sense of Whitney's extension theorem. We will construct inductively smooth differential forms $\widetilde{\eta}_0, \ldots, \widetilde{\eta}_n \in \Omega^{k-1}(\widetilde{B})$ such that

$$\widetilde{\omega} - d(\widetilde{\eta}_0 + \ldots + \widetilde{\eta}_j) \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(K_0 \cup \ldots \cup K_j; \widetilde{B}) \Omega^k(\widetilde{B}) \quad \text{for } j = 1, \ldots, n,$$
 (7.17)

where $K_j = \bigcup_{\Delta \in \mathcal{K}_j} h(\Delta)$. Clearly, this proves the claim, since the element $\eta \in \Omega_{\mathcal{E}^{\infty}}^{k-1}(V)$ induced by $\widetilde{\eta}_0 + \ldots + \widetilde{\eta}_n$ satisfies $\omega = d\eta$.

For the construction of the $\widetilde{\eta}_j$ let us mention first that $\pi_{\Delta}^{-1}(\Delta \cap B) \subset B$ and $\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}^{-1}(\widetilde{\Delta} \cap \widetilde{B}) \subset \widetilde{B}$ after possibly passing to smaller ε_{Δ} and $\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}$. Secondly, we simplify notation by writing, respectively, $\Delta, \widetilde{\Delta}, \partial \Delta, U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}}, \ldots$ instead of $\Delta \cap B, \widetilde{\Delta} \cap \widetilde{B}, \partial \Delta \cap B, U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}} \cap B, \ldots$. Let us now come to the construction of $\widetilde{\eta}_0$. Since \widetilde{B} is contractible, there exists a smooth homotopy $G: \widetilde{B} \times [0,1] \to \widetilde{B}$ such that $G(x_0,t)=x_0$, $G(x,0)=x_0$ and G(x,1)=x for all $x\in \widetilde{B}$ and $t\in [0,1]$. Let $\widetilde{\eta}_0=K_{\widetilde{B}}G^*\widetilde{\omega}$. By Eq. (7.16) we then have $d\widetilde{\eta}_0+K_{\widetilde{B}}G^*d\widetilde{\omega}=\widetilde{\omega}$. Using the assumption on G and G(x,t)=0 one concludes that G(x,t)=0 we then have G(x,t)=0 has the desired property. Now assume that we have constructed G(x,t)=0 has the desired property. Now assume that G(x,t)=0 has a sum G(x,t)=0 has the desired property. Now constructions can be performed separately for every G(x,t)=0 has the desired property. The following constructions can be performed separately for every G(x,t)=0 has the desired property. The following constructions can be performed separately for every G(x,t)=0 has the desired property. The following constructions can be performed separately for every G(x,t)=0 has the desired property.

1. STEP: Consider the homotopy $H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}: U \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}^n$ of (BMT4). After possibly changing $H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}$ outside a sufficiently small neighborhood of $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}}$ and extending the homotopy appropriately we can achieve that $H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}$ is a homotopy which is defined on $\widetilde{B} \times [0,1]$, has values in \widetilde{B} and has the properties stated in (BMT4). Let $\widetilde{\eta}' = K_{\widetilde{B}}H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}^*\widetilde{\omega}'$. Since $\widetilde{\omega}' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr}\widetilde{\Delta};\widetilde{B})\,\Omega^k(\widetilde{B})$ and $H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}(x,t) = x$ for all x in the closure of $\widetilde{\Delta}$ and all $t \in [0,1]$, (BMT4) and Proposition 7.6 entail that

 $\widetilde{\eta}'$ is well-defined and lies in $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta}; \widetilde{B}) \Omega^{k-1}(\widetilde{B})$. Moreover, we have $d\widetilde{\omega}' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(X; \widetilde{B}) \in \Omega^{k}(\widetilde{B})$. By virtue of (7.16) and Proposition 7.6 one concludes that

$$\widetilde{\omega}' - H_{\widetilde{\Delta},0}^* \widetilde{\omega}' - d\widetilde{\eta}' = K_{\widetilde{B}} H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}^* \widetilde{d} \omega' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\overline{\widetilde{\Delta}}; \widetilde{B}) \Omega^{k-1}(\widetilde{B}), \tag{7.18}$$

where $H_{\widetilde{\Delta},0}=H_{\widetilde{\Delta}}(\cdot,0)$. Note that the restriction of $H_{\widetilde{\Delta},0}$ to $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}}$ coincides with $\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}$.

2. STEP: Next consider the map $h_{\pi_{\Delta}}$ of (BMT2). Clearly, $h_{\pi_{\Delta}}(\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}}} \cap B) \subset \widetilde{B}$, so after possibly redefining $h_{\pi_{\Delta}}$ outside a sufficiently small neighborhood of $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}}}$ and appropriate extension we can assume that $h_{\pi_{\Delta}}$ is defined on B and has image in \widetilde{B} , while the properties of (BMT2) remain valid. We have $h_{\pi_{\Delta}}(\operatorname{fr}\Delta) \subset \operatorname{fr}\widetilde{\Delta}$ and $\widetilde{\omega}' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr}\widetilde{\Delta};\widetilde{B})\Omega^k(\widetilde{B})$, hence by Proposition 7.6 the pullback $h_{\pi_{\Delta}}^*\widetilde{\omega}'$ has to be in $\mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr}\Delta;B)\Omega^k(B)$. Moreover, $dh_{\pi_{\Delta}}^*\widetilde{\omega}' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta;B)\Omega^{k+1}(B)$. Let $\widetilde{\nu} = K_B H^* h_{\pi_{\Delta}}^*\widetilde{\omega}'$. Observe that $\widetilde{\nu} \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr}\Delta;B)\Omega^{k-1}(B)$ and $K_B H^* dh_{\pi_{\Delta}}^*\widetilde{\omega}' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta;B)\Omega^k(B)$. Hence by (7.16)

$$h_{\pi_{\Lambda}}^* \widetilde{\omega}' - d\widetilde{\nu} \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\Delta; B) \Omega^k(B). \tag{7.19}$$

3. STEP: Analogously to the second step let us now consider the map $h_{\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}^-$ of (BMT3). We can assume after appropriate alteration that $h_{\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}^-$ is defined on \widetilde{B} , has image in B and still has the properties stated in (BMT3). Let $\widetilde{\eta}'' = (h_{\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}^-)^* \widetilde{\nu}$. Similarly like in the second step one checks that $\widetilde{\eta}'' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta}; B) \Omega^{k-1}(\widetilde{B})$. Since $(h_{\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}^-)^* h_{\pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}^* \widetilde{\omega}' = \pi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}^* \widetilde{\omega}' = H_{\widetilde{\Delta},0}^* \widetilde{\omega}'$ over $\overline{U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}}}$, Eqs. (7.18) and (7.19) entail that

$$\widetilde{\omega}' - d\widetilde{\eta}'' - d\widetilde{\eta}' \in \mathcal{J}^{\infty}(\overline{\widetilde{\Delta}}; \widetilde{B}) \Omega^{k-1}(\widetilde{B}).$$
 (7.20)

So, if we now put $\widetilde{\eta}_{j+1} := \widetilde{\eta}' + \widetilde{\eta}''$, the induction step is finished and the theorem is proven. \square

8 Bimeromorphic triangulations

In the following we will show that for every subanalytic $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ there exists a compatible bimeromorphic triangulation. But before we come to the details of the existence proof we have to introduce quite an amount of preliminaries.

8.1 Throughout this section Γ will always denote a subanalytic leaf of \mathbb{R}^n and $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ a tubular neighborhood of Γ in \mathbb{R}^n . Moreover, for every $k \leq n$ we will denote by $\pi_k^n : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^k$ the canonical projection $(x_{\underline{1}}, \ldots, x_{\underline{n}}) \mapsto (x_{\underline{1}}, \ldots, x_{\underline{k}})$. In the particular case k = n - 1 we will briefly write π instead of $\pi_{(n-1)}^n$.

Let us assume that the tubular neighborhood $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ is bimeromorphic and subanalytic. Moreover, let $N \subset \Gamma \times \Gamma$ be a subanalytic neighborhood of the diagonal $\Delta_2(\Gamma)$ such that $d(x,y) < \frac{1}{2} \min\{d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma),d(y,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma)\}$ and $(x,y) \in N$ for all $(y,x) \in N$. Finally, let $p:N \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be the projection $(y,x) \mapsto x$. By a bimeromorphic subanalytic parallel transport for (E,ε,φ) (defined over N) we then understand a smooth map $//: p^*E \to E$ having the following properties:

- (PT1) the restriction $//_{yx} := //_{|\{y\} \times E_x} : \{y\} \times E_x \to E$ is a linear isomorphism onto E_y for $(y,x) \in N$ and satisfies $//_{xy} \circ //_{yx} = \mathrm{id}_{E_x}$,
- (PT2) $//_{|p^*E_{2\varepsilon}}: p^*E_{2\varepsilon} \to E \subset \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ is subanalytic,
- (PT3) $//_{|p^*\overline{E_{\varepsilon}}}$ is bimeromorphic from $(p^*\overline{E_{\varepsilon}}, \Delta_2(\operatorname{fr}\Gamma) \times \{0\})$ to $(\mathbb{R}^{2n}, \operatorname{fr}\Gamma \times \{0\})$.
- **8.2 Lemma** Let $\Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a bounded subanalytic leaf of dimension k < n such that the restriction $\pi^n_{k|\Gamma} : \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}^k$ is an analytic isomorphism onto an open subanalytic set $G \subset \mathbb{R}^k$. Then the map $\varrho : G \to \Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ inverse to $\pi^n_{k|\Gamma}$ is meromorphic from $(\overline{G}, \operatorname{fr} G)$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$.

Clearly, $\pi_{k|\Gamma}^n$ is meromorphic from $(\overline{\Gamma}, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$ to $(\mathbb{R}^k, \operatorname{fr} G)$, so the lemma shows that $\pi_{k|\Gamma}^n$ is in fact bimeromorphic.

PROOF: We first show that $\varrho \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} G; \overline{G})$. Let $P : \Gamma \to \operatorname{End}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ be the smooth map which associates to every $x \in \Gamma$ the orthogonal projection P_x onto the tangent space $T_x\Gamma$. Let e_1, \ldots, e_n be the standard basis of \mathbb{R}^n and set for $x \in \Gamma$ and $1 \le i \le k$ $f_i(x) = P_x e_i$. Then the maps $f_i : \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}^n$ are subanalytic; this follows for example by the proof of (II.1.5), p. 99 in Shiota [46]. Hence, by the assumptions on Γ and Lojasiewicz's inequality, the following estimate holds for appropriate C > 0 and $\lambda \ge 1$

$$C d(x, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)^{\lambda} < ||f_i(x)|| \le 1 \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma.$$
 (8.1)

Next let $A: \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}^{k \times k}$ be the matrix valued function such that

$$A_{ij}(x) = \langle e_i, f_j(x) \rangle$$
 for $1 \le i, j \le k$ and $x \in \Gamma$.

Then, A is subanalytic and, since $\pi^n_{k|\Gamma}$ is an analytic isomorphism, fulfills $0 < \det A(x) \le 1$. Let A^{-1} be the matrix valued function such that $A^{-1}(x)A(x) = A(x)A^{-1}(x) = 1$. Using Cramer's rule, the estimate (8.1) and Łojasiewicz's inequality for $\det A(x)$ entail that there are constants C > 0 and $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$0 < ||A^{-1}(x)|| \le C \frac{1}{d(x, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)^{\lambda}} \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma.$$
 (8.2)

With the help of the equality $\pi_k^n f_j(x) = \sum_{l=1}^k A_{lj} e_l$ one then computes for $x \in \Gamma$ and $y = \pi(x)$

$$T_y \varrho(e_i) = \sum_{j=1}^k A_{ji}^{-1}(x) T_y \varrho(\pi_k^n f_i(x)) = \sum_{j=1}^k A_{ji}^{-1}(x) T_x(\varrho \circ \pi_k^n)(f_i(x)) = \sum_{j=1}^k A_{ji}^{-1}(x) f_i(x).$$

By (8.2) and since $\pi_{k|\overline{\Gamma}}^n$ is Hölder according to Lemma 7.5, one can find constants $C_1 > 0$ and $\lambda_1 > 0$ such that

$$||T_y \varrho|| \le C \frac{1}{d(\varrho(y), \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)^{\lambda}} \le C_1 \frac{1}{d(y, \operatorname{fr} G)^{\lambda_1}} \quad \text{for all } y \in G.$$
(8.3)

Let us now consider the bounded subanalytic leaf $\Gamma_1 := T\Gamma \cap (\Gamma \times B) \subset \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, where $B \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is the open unit ball. The restricted projection $\pi_{2k}^{2n}|_{\Gamma_1} : \Gamma_1 \to \mathbb{R}^{2k}$ then is an analytic isomorphism onto its image G_1 , and G_1 is open and subanalytic in \mathbb{R}^{2k} . Note also, that $\operatorname{fr} G_1$ and $\operatorname{fr} G \times \{0\}$ are both subanalytic subsets of \mathbb{R}^{2k} , hence regularly situated. From this and the arguments above one concludes that there are $C_2 > 0$ and $\lambda_2 > 0$ such that

$$|\partial_y^{\alpha} \varrho(y)| \le C_2 \frac{1}{d(y, \operatorname{fr} G)^{\lambda_2}}$$
 for all $y \in G$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^{2k}$ with $|\alpha| \le 2$.

Iteratively one thus obtains for every $r \in \mathbb{N}$ constants $C_r > 0$ and $\lambda_r > 0$ such that

$$|\partial_y^{\alpha} \varrho(y)| \le C_r \frac{1}{d(y, \operatorname{fr} G)^{\lambda_r}} \quad \text{for all } y \in G \text{ and } \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^{2k} \text{ with } |\alpha| \le r.$$
 (8.4)

This proves that $\varrho \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} G; \overline{G})$.

By definition, ϱ satisfies $\varrho(G) \subset \Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \operatorname{fr} \Gamma$. Moreover, since $\pi^n_{k|\overline{\Gamma}}$ is subanalytic with compact graph, the map ϱ has to be Łojasiewicz and Hölder with respect to the pair $(\operatorname{fr} G, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$. Hence ϱ is meromorphic from $(\overline{G}, \operatorname{fr} G)$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$.

The following result is a straightforward consequence of the lemma.

8.3 Corollary There exists a bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhood $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ of Γ in \mathbb{R}^n and a bimeromorphic subanalytic parallel transport // for $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$. More precisely, the triple $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ with

$$E = \{(x, v) \in \Gamma \times \mathbb{R}^n \mid \pi_k^n(v) = 0\},$$

$$\varepsilon(x) = \frac{1}{4}d(x, \operatorname{fr}\Gamma) \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma, \text{ and}$$

$$\varphi(x, v) = x + v \quad \text{for all } (x, v) \in E$$

$$(8.5)$$

has these properties and satisfies

$$\pi_{\Gamma}(x) = \varrho(\pi_k^n(x))$$
 and $\varphi^{-1}(x) = (\pi_{\Gamma}(x), x - \pi_{\Gamma}(x))$ for all $x \in U_{2\varepsilon}$.

The parallel transport // is defined over

$$N = \left\{ (x,y) \in \Gamma \times \Gamma \mid d(x,y) < \frac{1}{2} \min \{ d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma), d(y,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma) \} \right\}$$

and is given by $//_{yx}v = v$ for all $(y,x) \in N$ and all $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ with $\pi_k^n(v) = 0$.

- **8.4 Lemma** Let $\Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be bounded and $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ a bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhood of Γ . Then, after possibly passing to a smaller subanalytic ε there exists a continuous homotopy $H : \mathbb{R}^n \times [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}^n$ with the following properties:
- (1) $H(x,t) = \varphi(t\varphi^{-1}(x))$ for all $x \in U_{\varepsilon}$ and $t \in [0,1]$,
- (2) H(x,1) = x for all $x \in U$, and
- (3) H is meromorphic from $(\mathbb{R}^n \times [0,1], \operatorname{fr} \Gamma \times [0,1])$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$.

PROOF: Consider the subanalytic map $\overline{E_{\varepsilon}} \ni (x,v) \mapsto d(\varphi(x,v),x)$. Since $d(\varphi(x,0),x) = 0$ for all $x \in \overline{\Gamma}$, one can find by Łojasiewicz's inequality a constant C > 0 and a rational number $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$d(\varphi(x,v),x) \le C |v|^{\lambda} \quad \text{for all } (x,v) \in \overline{E_{\varepsilon}}.$$
 (8.6)

Let $\varepsilon':\Gamma\to\mathbb{R}_{>0}$ be the subanalytic function $x\mapsto\min\big\{\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon(x),\frac{1}{8}(\frac{1}{C}\,d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma))^{1/\lambda}\big\}$. Then

$$d(\varphi(x,v),x) \le \frac{1}{4} d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma) \quad \text{for all } (x,v) \in \overline{E_{2\varepsilon'}}.$$
 (8.7)

This entails that for every $t \in [0, 1]$

$$d(\varphi(x,tv),\operatorname{fr}\Gamma) \ge d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma) - d(\varphi(x,tv),x) \ge \frac{3}{4}d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma)$$
(8.8)

and

$$d(\varphi(x,v),\varphi(x,tv)) \le \frac{1}{2} d(x,\operatorname{fr}\Gamma). \tag{8.9}$$

Consequently

$$s\varphi(x,v) + (1-s)\varphi(x,tv) \notin \text{fr } \Gamma \quad \text{for all } (x,v) \in \overline{E_{2\varepsilon'}} \text{ and } s,t \in [0,1].$$
 (8.10)

Now, the sets $\overline{U_{\varepsilon'}}$ and $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus U_{2\varepsilon'}$ are subanalytic, hence regularly situated. Thus, by Chap. IV, Lemma 4.5 of [50] there exists a function $\psi \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr} \Gamma; \mathbb{R}^n)$ with values in [0, 1] such that $\psi = 1$ over $\overline{U_{\varepsilon'}} \setminus \operatorname{fr} \Gamma$ and $\psi = 0$ over $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \overline{U_{2\varepsilon'}}$. With the help of the function ψ we define:

$$H(x,t) = \begin{cases} x & \text{for } x \in \text{fr } \Gamma, \\ \psi(x) \varphi(t\varphi^{-1}(x)) + (1 - \psi(x)) x & \text{for } x \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \text{fr } \Gamma. \end{cases}$$

By construction we then have $H \in \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\operatorname{fr}\Gamma \times [0,1], \mathbb{R}^n \times [0,1])$, $H(\operatorname{fr}\Gamma \times [0,1]) \subset \operatorname{fr}\Gamma$ and H(x,1) = x for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Moreover, (8.10) entails that $H(\mathbb{R}^n \times [0,1] \setminus \operatorname{fr}G) \subset \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \operatorname{fr}\Gamma$. Finally, using the fact that φ is subanalytic, one concludes that H is a meromorphic map from $(\mathbb{R}^n \times [0,1], \operatorname{fr}\Gamma \times [0,1])$ to $(\mathbb{R}^n, \operatorname{fr}\Gamma)$. Hence H satisfies the claim.

- **8.5** Let us consider the following situation which will appear in the construction of a bimeromorphic triangulation. Let $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be an open affine simplex of dimension n and $h: \overline{\Delta} \to \mathbb{R}^N$ a subanalytic homeomorphism onto its image with the following properties:
- (1) $h_{|\Delta}: \Delta \to \widetilde{\Delta} = h(\Delta)$ is an analytic isomorphism onto a subanalytic leaf of \mathbb{R}^N ,
- (2) h is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{\Delta}, \operatorname{fr} \Delta)$ to $(\overline{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta})$.

Additionally we assume that $\widetilde{\Delta}$ has a bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhood $(E_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varphi_{\widetilde{\Delta}})$ in \mathbb{R}^N with a bimeromorphic subanalytic parallel transport $//_{\widetilde{\Delta}}$. Now let $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be an affine simplex of dimension < n with total space lying in Δ . Clearly, Λ has a natural bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhood $(E_{\Lambda}, \varepsilon_{\Lambda}, \varphi_{\Lambda})$ in \mathbb{R}^n given by orthogonal projection. After possibly shrinking ε_{Λ} we can assume that $U_{2\varepsilon_{\Lambda}}$ lies in Δ as well. The image of Λ under the map h is a subanalytic leaf Γ in \mathbb{R}^N . Moreover, Γ has a tubular neighborhood $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ induced by $(E_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varphi_{\widetilde{\Delta}})$, $(E_{\Lambda}, \varepsilon_{\Lambda}, \varphi_{\Lambda})$ and h. Its components are given as follows:

- $(1) E = E_{\widetilde{\Delta}|\Gamma} \oplus h_* E_{\Lambda},$
- (2) $\varepsilon:\Gamma\to\mathbb{R}_{>0}$ is a subanalytic map such that for all $(x,v,w)\in E_{2\varepsilon}$

$$|T_x h^{-1}(w)| < \varepsilon_{\Lambda} (h^{-1}(x)),$$

$$(y, x) \in N_{\widetilde{\Delta}} \text{ with } y = h(\varphi_{\Lambda}(T_x h^{-1}(w)),$$

$$|//_{\widetilde{\Delta}, yx} v| < \varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}(y),$$

(3) $\varphi(x,v,w) = \varphi_{\widetilde{\Delta}}(y,//_{\widetilde{\Delta},yx}v)$ for all $(x,v,w) \in E_{2\varepsilon}$ and $y = h(\varphi_{\Lambda}(T_xh^{-1}(w)))$.

Finally, if $N = N_{\widetilde{\Lambda}} \cap (\Gamma \times \Gamma)$, then

$$//y_x(x,v,w) = (y,//_{\widetilde{\Delta},yx}v,T_{h^{-1}(y)}h(T_xh^{-1}(w)))$$
 with $(y,x) \in N$ and $(x,v,w) \in E_x$,

defines a parallel transport for $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ over N. By a tedious but straightforward argument involving Proposition 7.6 and well-known properties of subanalytic maps one derives the following result.

- **8.6 Lemma** The tubular neighborhood $(E, \varepsilon, \varphi)$ of Γ induced by $(E_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}, \varphi_{\widetilde{\Delta}})$, $(E_{\Lambda}, \varepsilon_{\Lambda}, \varphi_{\Lambda})$ and h is bimeromorphic and subanalytic. Moreover, the parallel transport // is bimeromorphic subanalytic.
- 8.7 For the construction of a bimeromorphic triangulation we repeat essentially the argument of Łojasiewicz [35, Sec. 2] (cf. also Hironaka [27]), which shows that a bounded subanalytic set in \mathbb{R}^n has a subanalytic triangulation, and add the necessary details which prove that the triangulation can be chosen to be bimeromorphic. One of the key ingredients in the proof is the following subanalytic version of a lemma due to Koopman-Brown [30] (see also [34] and [27]).
- **8.8 Lemma** Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a bounded and nowhere dense subanalytic set. Then there exists an open and dense subset $O \subset \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ such that for every direction $\xi \in O$ and every $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ the intersection $X \cap (v + \xi)$ has finitely many points.

Like in [35, Sec. 2] we say that a subset $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ has property (f), if every one of the fibers $\pi^{-1}(y)$ with $y \in \mathbb{R}^{n-1}$ has only finitely many elements. The following two results correspond to Lemma 2 and Lemma 3 in [35, Sec. 2].

- **8.9 Lemma** Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a compact subanalytic set having property (f). Then there exists a closed subanalytic set $Y \supset X$ with property (f) such that the projection $\pi_{|Y}: Y \to \mathbb{R}^{n-1}$ is open.
- **8.10 Lemma** Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a bounded subanalytic set having property (f). Then there exists a partition of X into finitely many subanalytic leaves Γ such that every image $\pi(\Gamma)$ is a subanalytic leaf of \mathbb{R}^{n-1} and such that the restriction $\pi_{|\Gamma}: \Gamma \to \pi(\Gamma)$ is an analytic isomorphism.
- **8.11 Remark** Concerning the notation of projections restricted to a leaf Γ we depart somewhat from the presentation in [35]. In our work, the symbol π_{Γ} always denotes the projection of a tubular neighborhood of Γ , and not like in [35] the restriction of the projection $\pi = \pi_{(n-1)}^n$ to Γ .
- **8.12 Theorem** For every family $X_1, \ldots, X_l \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ of bounded subanalytic sets there exists a compact parallelotope $Q \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ containing the X_j in its interior and a finite bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation $T = (h : Q \to Q, \mathcal{K})$ which is compatible with the X_j .

PROOF: The claim is proved by induction on the dimension n. For n=1 it is trivial, since every bounded subanalytic set in $\mathbb R$ is the union of finitely many points and bounded open intervals. Assume that the claim holds for all $\mathbb R^k$ with k < n and that for finitely many bounded subanalytic sets in $\mathbb R^k$ one can always find a compatible bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation of a large enough parallelotope such that the tubular neighborhoods of the simplices of the triangulation all have a bimeromorphic subanalytic parallel transport. It will be shown that then one can also find a bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation with this property for $X_1, \ldots, X_l \subset \mathbb R^n$. Like in [35, Sec. 2] one argues that it suffices to assume that the X_j are pairwise disjoint and nowhere dense in $\mathbb R^n$. By Lemma 8.8 the compact subanalytic set $\bigcup_j \overline{X_j}$ has property (f) after an appropriate coordinate transformation. Moreover, by Lemma 8.9 there exists a closed subanalytic $F_0 \supset \bigcup_j \overline{X_j}$ such that F_0 has property (f) and such that the restricted projection $\pi_{|F_0|} : F_0 \to \mathbb R^{n-1}$ is open. Following Lojasiewicz [35] let us put $u = (x_1, \ldots, x_{n-1})$ and choose C > R > 0 in such a way that the truncated cone $D = \{x \in \mathbb R^n \mid |u| < C - |x_n|, |x_n| < R\}$ contains $\bigcup_j \overline{X_j}$. Let

$$\Gamma_1 = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n \mid x_{\underline{n}} = R\}, \quad \Gamma_2 = -Y_1 \quad \Gamma_3 = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n \mid |u| > C, \ x_{\underline{n}} = 0\} \quad \text{and} \quad Y = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n \mid |u| = C - |x_n|, \ |x_n| < R\}.$$

Then $F = (F_0 \cap D) \cup \Gamma_1 \cup \Gamma_2 \cup \Gamma_3 \cup Y$ is a closed subanalytic set, has property (f) and the projection $\pi_{|F}: F \to \mathbb{R}^{n-1}$ is open. By Lemmata 8.8 and 8.10 one can now find (after an appropriate orthogonal transformation of the coordinates $x_{\underline{1}}, \ldots, x_{\underline{n-1}}$) a partition of each one of the sets X_1, \ldots, X_l, Y and $(F_0 \cap D) \setminus \bigcup_j X_j$ into finitely many subanalytic leaves Γ such that every one of the projections $\pi^n_{k|\Gamma}$ with $k = \dim \Gamma$ is an analytic isomorphism onto an open subanalytic set of \mathbb{R}^k . Let $\Gamma_4, \Gamma_5, \ldots, \Gamma_r$ be all these leaves. Thus one obtains a finite partition $F = \bigcup_{i=1}^r \Gamma_i$ which is compatible with the X_j . Note that by Corollary 8.3 every leaf Γ_i has a bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhood in \mathbb{R}^n together with a bimeromorphic subanalytic parallel transport.

According to the induction hypothesis one can choose a sufficiently large parallelotope $\widetilde{Q} \subset \mathbb{R}^{n-1}$ containing the ball of radius 2C and a bimeromorphic subanalytic triangulation $\widetilde{T} = (\widetilde{h} : \widetilde{Q} \to \widetilde{Q}, \widetilde{K})$ which is compatible with the sets $\pi(\Gamma_4), \pi(\Gamma_5), \ldots, \pi(\Gamma_r)$. Obviously, the triangulation \widetilde{T} then is compatible with all the leaves $\pi(\Gamma_i)$, $i = 1, \ldots, r$. The Γ_i are graphs of

analytic functions (denoted by the same symbol), hence for every simplex Λ of \widetilde{T} the non-empty restrictions $\Gamma_{i|\Lambda}$ are pairwise disjoint and give rise to a finite and strictly increasing sequence of analytic functions

$$-R = \Psi_{\Lambda,i} < \ldots < \Psi_{\Lambda,r_{\Lambda}} = R$$
 over Λ .

Each of the functions $\Psi_{\Lambda,i}$ is subanalytic, and the Whitney function $\mathsf{J}^\infty_{\Lambda}(\Psi_{\Lambda,i}\circ\pi_{\Lambda})$ lies in $\mathcal{M}^\infty(\overline{\Lambda},\operatorname{fr}\Lambda)$ by Corollary 8.3, the assumption on \widetilde{T} and Proposition 7.6. Since F is closed, the closure $\overline{\Psi_{\Lambda,i}}$ is the graph of a subanalytic function. Moreover, given a face Λ' of Λ , the restriction of $\overline{\Psi_{\Lambda,i}}$ to Λ' equals one of the functions $\Psi_{\Lambda',j}$. Vice versa, every $\Psi_{\Lambda',j}$ is the restriction of some $\overline{\Psi_{\Lambda,i}}$, since $\pi_{|F}$ is open. After replacing $\widetilde{\mathcal{K}}$ by its barycentric subdivision, one has $\overline{\Psi_{\Lambda,i}}(v) < \overline{\Psi_{\Lambda,i+1}}(v)$ for at least one vertex v of Λ . Thus the sets

$$\Psi_{\Lambda,i}$$
 and $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n \mid u \in \Lambda, \ \Psi_{\Lambda,i}(u) < x_n < \Psi_{\Lambda,i+1}(u)\}$

form a subanalytic stratification \mathcal{N} of the parallelotope $Q = \widetilde{Q} \times [-R, R]$, and this stratification is compatible with the X_i (see [44, Chap. 1] for details on stratification theory).

LOJASIEWICZ [34] then uses the subanalytic homeomorphism $\widetilde{h}^{-1} \times e : Q \to Q$, where e is the identity on [-R, R], to map \mathcal{N} to a stratification \mathcal{M} of Q into the following subanalytic leaves:

$$\Phi_{\Delta,i} = \Psi_{\widetilde{h}(\Delta),i} \circ \widetilde{h}_{|\Delta} \quad \text{and} \quad \{x \in Q \mid u \in \Delta, \ \Phi_{\Delta,i}(u) < x_{\underline{n}} < \Phi_{\Delta,i+1}(u)\},$$

where $\Delta \in \widetilde{K}$. The stratification \mathcal{M} inherits the following properties from \mathcal{N} :

- (1) for every face Δ' of Δ the map $\Phi_{\Delta',j}$ is the restriction of some $\overline{\Phi_{\Delta,i}}$ to Δ' ,
- (2) $\overline{\Phi_{\Delta,i}}(v) < \overline{\Phi_{\Delta,i+1}}(v)$ for at least one vertex v of Δ ,
- (3) $\mathsf{J}^{\infty}_{\Lambda}(\Phi_{\Delta,i}\circ\pi_{\Delta})\in\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(\overline{\Delta},\operatorname{fr}\Delta).$

By the assumption on \widetilde{T} it is clear that the restriction of $\widetilde{h} \times e$ to a leaf Γ of \mathcal{M} is an analytic isomorphism onto a leaf $\widetilde{\Gamma}$ of \mathcal{N} . Moreover, by (3) and since for every Δ the Whitney function $\mathsf{J}_{\Delta}^{\infty}(\widetilde{h}\circ\pi_{|\Delta})$ is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{\Delta},\operatorname{fr}\Delta)$ to $(\overline{\widetilde{h}(\Delta)},\operatorname{fr}\widetilde{h}(\Delta))$, one concludes that $(\widetilde{h}\times e)\circ\pi_{|\Gamma}$ is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{\Gamma},\operatorname{fr}\Gamma)$ to $(\overline{\widetilde{\Gamma}},\operatorname{fr}\widetilde{\Gamma})$. Hereby, for $\Gamma=\Phi_{\Delta,i}$, the projection π_{Γ} is given by $\pi_{\Gamma}(u,x_{\underline{n}})=\Phi_{\Delta,i}(\pi_{\Delta}(u))$ with $(u,x_{\underline{n}})$ in a sufficiently small subanalytic neighborhood of Γ .

Next denote by $\Xi_{\Delta,i}: \Delta \to \mathbb{R}$ the subanalytic map which coincides with the restriction of the affine function having value $\overline{\Phi_{\Delta,i}}(v)$ at a vertex $v \in \overline{\Delta}$. Then (2) entails

(4)
$$\Xi_{\Delta,i} < \Xi_{\Delta,i+1}$$
 over Δ .

Hence the subanalytic leaves

$$\Xi_{\Delta,i}$$
 and $\{x \in Q \mid u \in \Delta, \Xi_{\Delta,i}(u) < x_n < \Xi_{\Delta,i+1}(u)\},\$

form a stratification of Q and a finite cellular complex \mathcal{L} in \mathbb{R}^n . By virtue of properties (1), (2) and (4) above Łojasiewicz [34] obtains a subanalytic homeomorphism

$$h^*: Q \to Q, \quad (u,t) \mapsto (u, a(u,t)),$$

where for every $u \in \Delta$ the map $[-R, R] \ni t \mapsto a(u, t) \in [-R, R]$ is defined over each interval $[\Xi_{\Delta,i}(u), \Xi_{\Delta,i+1}(u)]$ as the affine function such that $a(\Xi_{\Delta,i}(u)) = \Phi_{\Delta,i}(u)$. According to [34, Sec. 2] the image of \mathcal{L} under h^* coincides with the stratification \mathcal{M} and the restriction of h^* to a cell Γ of \mathcal{L} is an analytic isomorphism onto its image $\widetilde{\Gamma}$. Additionally, h^* is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{\Gamma}, \operatorname{fr} \Gamma)$ to $(\overline{\widetilde{\Gamma}}, \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Gamma})$ by construction and (3). If now \mathcal{K} denotes the barycentric subdivision

of \mathcal{L} and h the composition $(\widetilde{h} \times e) \circ h^*$, then $T = (h, \mathcal{K})$ is a subanalytic triangulation of Q which is compatible with the X_i .

It remains to prove that the simplices of T have bimeromorphic tubular neighborhoods with bimeromorphic parallel transport and that T satisfies the axioms (BMT1) to (BMT4). To this end check first (using Proposition 7.6 and the corresponding property of $\widetilde{h} \times e$ and h^*) that for every $\Delta \in \mathcal{K}$ the Whitney function $J^{\infty}_{\Delta}(h \circ \pi_{|\Delta})$ is bimeromorphic from $(\overline{\Delta}, \operatorname{fr} \Delta)$ to $(\overline{\Delta}, \operatorname{fr} \widetilde{\Delta})$, where $\widetilde{\Delta} = h(\Delta)$. Then recall that the leaves Γ_i (even Γ_1, Γ_2 and Γ_3 after passing to the intersection with a sufficiently large open ball) satisfy the hypothesis of Lemma 8.2. Hence Corollary 8.3 and Lemma 8.6 entail that every simplex of T possesses a bimeromorphic subanalytic tubular neighborhood together with a bimeromorphic subanalytic parallel transport. By passing to possibly smaller functions $\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\Delta}}$ one can achieve that (BMT1) is fulfilled. (BMT4) is an immediate consequence of Lemma 8.4. The remaining two axioms are consequences of the following facts:

- $J_{\Delta}^{\infty}(h \circ \pi_{|\Delta})$ is bimeromorphic,
- the projections π_{Δ} and $\pi_{\widetilde{\Lambda}}$ of the tubular neighborhoods of Δ resp. $\widetilde{\Delta}$ are meromorphic,
- $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus U_{\varepsilon_{\Delta}}$ and $\overline{\Delta}$ are regularly situated,
- $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus U_{\varepsilon_{\widetilde{\lambda}}}$ and $\overline{\widetilde{\Delta}}$ are regularly situated.

The details of the argument leading to (BMT2) and (BMT3) are similar to the proof of Lemma 8.4, so we leave them to the reader. This finishes the proof of the bimeromorphic triangulation theorem.

References

- [1] L.L. Avramov and M. Vigué-Poirrier, *Hochschild homology criteria for smoothness*, Internat. Math. Res. Notices 1 (1992), 17–24.
- [2] E. Bierstone, Extension of Whitney fields from subanalytic sets, Invent. Math. 46 (1978), 277–300.
- [3] E. Bierstone and P.D. Milman, Extension and lifting of C^{∞} Whitney fields, Enseignement Math. 23 (1977), 129–137.
- [4] _____, Semianalytic and subanalytic sets, Publ. Math. IHES 67 (1988), 5–42.
- [5] J.-P. Brasselet and A. Legrand, Differential forms on singular varieties and cyclic homology, Proceedings of the European singularities conference, Liverpool, UK (Bill Bruce et al., ed.), Lond. Math. Soc. Lect. Note Ser., vol. 263, Cambridge University Press, 1999, pp. 175–187.
- [6] J.-P. Brasselet, A. Legrand, and N. Teleman, *Hochschild homology of function algebras associated with singularities*, Quantum Geometry and Fundamental Physical Interactions (D. Kastler, ed.), vol. 226, 1999, pp. 1–6.
- [7] _____, Hochschild homology of singular algebras, K-Theory 29 (2003), no. 1, 1–25.
- [8] D. Burghelea and M. Vigué-Poirrier, Cyclic homology of commutative algebras I, Algebraic Topology. Rational Homotopy (Y. Felix, ed.), Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1318, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1988, pp. 51–72.
- [9] A. Connes, *Noncommutative differential geometry*, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. **62** (1985), 257–360.
- [10] _____, Noncommutative geometry, Academic Press, 1995.
- [11] A. Connes and H. Moscovici, The local index formula in noncommutative geometry, Geom. Funct. Anal. 5 (1995), no. 2, 174–243.
- [12] J. Cuntz and D. Quillen, On excision in periodic cyclic cohomology, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 317 (1993), 917–922.
- [13] M. deWilde and P.B.A. Lecomte, Formal deformations of the Poisson Lie algebra of symplectic manifold and star-products. Existence, equivalence, derivations, Deformation Theory of Algebras and Structures and Applications (Dordrecht) (Hazewinkel M. and M. Gerstenhaber, eds.), NATO ASI Series C, vol. 247, Kluwer Acad. Pub., 1988, pp. 897–960.
- [14] _____, An homotopy formula for the Hochschild cohomology, Compositio Math. **96** (1995), 99–109.
- [15] B.L. Feigin and B. Tsygan, Additive K-theory and crystalline cohomology, Funktsional. Anal. i Prilozhen. 19 (1985), no. 2, 52–62, 96.
- [16] M. Gerstenhaber, The cohomological structure of an associative ring, Ann. of Math. (2) 78 (1963), 267–288.
- [17] M. Gerstenhaber and S. Schack, Algebraic cohomology and deformation theory, Deformation Theory of Algebras and Structures and Applications (M. Hazewinkel and M. Gerstenhaber, eds.), NATO ASI Series C, vol. 247, Kluwer Academic publishers, 1988, pp. 11–264.

- [18] G. Glaeser, Etude de quelques algèbres tayloriennes, Journal d'An. Math. Jerusalem 6 (1958), 1–124.
- [19] R. Godement, Topologie Algébrique et Théorie des Faisceaux, Hermann, Paris, 1958.
- [20] A. Grothendieck, *Produits tensoriels topologiques et espace nucléaires*, Memoirs of the AMS, vol. 16, Amer. Math. Soc., 1955.
- [21] _____, On the De Rham cohomology of algebraic varieties, Publ. Math. IHES **29** (1966), 351–359.
- [22] _____, Crystals and the De Rham cohomology of schemes, Advanced Studies Pure Math 3 (1968), 306–358.
- [23] R. Hartshorne, On the De Rham cohomology of algebraic varieties, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. **45** (1975), 5–99.
- [24] M. Herrera, De Rham theorems on semianalytic sets, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. **73** (1967), 414–418.
- [25] M. Herrera and D. Lieberman, Duality and the De Rham cohomology of infinitesimal neighborhoods, Invent. Math. 13 (1971), 97–124.
- [26] H. Hironaka, Subanalytic sets, Number Theory, Algebraic Geometry and Commutative Algebra (Kinokuniya, Tokyo), 1973, volume in honor of A. Akizuki, pp. 453–493.
- [27] ______, Triangulation of algebraic sets, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. 29 (1975), 165–185.
- [28] G. Hochschild, B. Kostant, and A. Rosenberg, Differential forms on regular affine algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **102** (1962), 383–408.
- [29] M. Kontsevich, Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds, I, q-alg/9709040 (1997).
- [30] B.C. Koopman and A.B. Brown, On the covering of analytic loci by complexes, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **34** (1932), 231–251.
- [31] K. Kurdyka and P. Orro, *Distance géodésique sur un sous-analytique*, Revista Mat. Univ. Complutense de Madrid **10** (1997), no. Suplementario, 173–182.
- [32] J.-L. Loday, *Cyclic Homology*, Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, vol. 301, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 1992.
- [33] S. Lojasiewicz, Sur le problème de la division, Studia Math. 8 (1959), 87–136.
- [34] _____, Triangulation of semi-analytic sets, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. 18 (1964), 449–474.
- [35] _____, Stratifications et triangulations sous-analytiques, Seminari di Geometria, Bologna (1986), 83–96.
- [36] S. Mac Lane and I. Moerdijk, *Sheaves in Geometry and Logic*, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1992.
- [37] B. Malgrange, *Ideals of Differentiable Functions*, Tata Institute of Fundamental Research Studies in Mathematics, Oxford University Press, 1966.
- [38] H. Matsumura, Commutative Algebra, W.A. Benjamin Co., New York, 1970.

- [39] R. Meise and D. Vogt, *Introduction to functional analysis*, The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1997.
- [40] R. Nest and B. Tsygan, The algebraic index theorem, Comm. Math. Phys. 172 (1995), 223–262.
- [41] W. Pawłucki, Le théorème de Puiseux pour une application sous-analytique, Bull. Polish Acad. Sci. Math. **32** (1984), no. 9-10, 555–559.
- [42] J. Peetre, Une caractérisation abstraite des opérateurs différentiels, Math. Scandinavica 7 (1959), 211–218.
- [43] M.J. Pflaum, On continuous Hochschild homology and cohomology groups, Lett. Math. Phys. 44 (1998), 43–51.
- [44] _____, Analytic and Geometric Study of Stratified Spaces, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1768, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2001.
- [45] A.G. Rodicio, Smooth algebras and vanishing of Hochschild homology, Comment. Math. Helv. **65** (1990), 474–477.
- [46] M. Shiota, Geometry of Subanalytic and Semialgebraic Sets, Progress in Mathematics, vol. 150, Birkhäuser, 1997.
- [47] J.L. Taylor, Homology and cohomology of topological algebras, Advances in Math. 9 (1972), 137–182.
- [48] N. Teleman, Microlocalisation de l'homologie de Hochschild, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 326 (1998), 1261–1264.
- [49] ______, Localization in Hochschild homology, preprint, November 2000, http://dipmat.unian.it/rtn/publications/Hochschild.ps.
- [50] J.-C. Tougeron, *Idéaux de Fonctions Différentiables*, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete, vol. 71, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1972.
- [51] F. Trèves, Topological Vector Spaces, Distributions and Kernels, Academic Press Inc., New York, 1967.
- [52] H. Whitney, Analytic extension of differentiable functions defined in closed sets, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **36** (1934), 63–89.